Mount Saint Vincent University Department of Applied Human Nutrition

# A cross-cultural assessment of the feeding environment and maternal-child interactions during breastfeeding in the first 6 months

By

Hillary L. Fry

A thesis submitted in partial fulfilment of the requirements for the degree of Master of Science in Applied Human Nutrition

> June 02, 2022 Halifax, Nova Scotia

©Hillary L. Fry 2022

Mount Saint Vincent University Department of Applied Human Nutrition

# A cross-cultural assessment of the feeding environment and maternal-child interactions during breastfeeding in the first 6 months

by

Hillary L. Fry

Approved:

Kyly C. Whitfield, PhD

Thesis Supervisor

Assistant Professor, Department of Applied Human Nutrition, Mount Saint Vincent University

Misty D. Rossiter, PhD

Associate Professor, Department of Applied Human Sciences, University of Prince Edward Island

Jeffrey R. Measelle, PhD

Professor, Department of Psychology, The University of Oregon

# Abstract

**Background:** Human milk is the sole recommended food for infants for the first 6 months of life. Despite this, little is known about whether breastfeeding practices, such as feeding responsiveness, differ across cultures. Responsive feeding practices are based on the cues and responses of a caregiver and infant and are associated with more intuitive eating patterns later in life. However, economic, cultural, and sociodemographic differences between high- and low- and middle-income countries may result in differing responsiveness of caregivers. However, there is a lack of cross-cultural research on responsiveness, particularly among infants under six months.

**Objective:** To complete a cross-cultural assessment of the level of responsiveness, and explore the infant feeding environment, during breastfeeding sessions among mothers and infants less than six months of age in Nova Scotia, Canada, and in Kampong Thom Province, Cambodia.

**Methods:** In this cross-sectional, observational study, the dyadic interaction was measured during a video-recorded breastfeeding session among 110 pairs, 55 at each site (infants were ageand sex-matched). Videos were collected in the participant's home using three small cameras and were subsequently analyzed using the Nursing Child Assessment Feeding Scale (NCAFS). Indicators of the feeding environment including length of feed, incidence of distractions, use of supports, and breastfeeding position were recorded. The primary outcome, NCAFS dyad, maternal, and infant scores were analyzed across settings, and within settings by sociodemographic factors, distractions, and use of breastfeeding support.

**Results:** In total, 110 dyads were included in analysis. Canadian mothers were significantly older  $(32.3 \pm 4.1 \text{ vs } 27.5 \pm 5.3 \text{ years}; p<0.001)$ , and 76% had household incomes above the third wealth quintile, as compared to to 27% in Cambodia. Canadian mothers scored significantly higher overall, and on three of four NCAFS maternal subscales: I: Sensitivity to Cues (14.2 vs 12.2; p<0.001); III: Social-Emotional Growth Fostering (12.1 vs 10.4; p<0.001), IV: Cognitive Growth Fostering (7.1 vs 4.9; p<0.001) but did not score differently on subscale II: Response to Distress (9.9 vs 9.7; p=0.7). Infants in Canada scored significantly higher on subscale VI: Responsiveness to Caregiver (8.2 vs 6.6; p<0.001) but scored similarly on subscale V: Clarity of Cues (13.2 vs 13.0; p=0.4). Cambodian dyads experienced significantly more distractions (51 vs 16%; p=0.003), most often other people (n=26; 47%).

**Conclusions:** In this study, Cambodian dyads demonstrated significantly lower levels of responsiveness on the NCAFS, though infants provided similarly clear cues. Canadian dyads likely scored higher due to ample information and available supports, such as various resources on responsive feeding and recognizing infant cues; paid maternity leave, which allows for time dedicated to responsive feeding; and various breastfeeding supports which allow positioning that is optimal for interaction. These results provide novel information on how responsive breastfeeding differs cross-culturally and highlights areas which could benefit from intervention to improve responsive feeding practices in Cambodia.

#### Acknowledgements

The past three years working towards this thesis has been an extraordinary journey, and I would like to express my deepest appreciation to all of those who provided endless support for me throughout this program. I couldn't have made it to this point without the many cheerleaders I've encountered along the way.

Most importantly, I would like to thank the mothers and infants who participated in this study. They not only allowed us into their homes (for some, during a pandemic), but also allowed us to capture some of their most special moments, and some epic spit-ups. This research would not be possible without them.

Infinite thanks are owed to my supervisor, Dr. Kyly Whitfield, for the enormous role you played in this project, and my own growth as a student, a researcher, and a person. Looking back at the day I nervously met you at Acadia in 2019, I couldn't have imagined the opportunities you have given me. Thank you for your endless enthusiasm, optimism, and "c'est la vie" advice. Your patience with me, especially when it comes to the more nuanced aspects of academia, like emails, is admirable. I have thoroughly enjoyed learning from you and will always be grateful for your support.

Many thanks to my committee members, Dr. Misty Rossiter and Dr. Jeffrey Measelle for your helpful input and contributions, your stimulating questions, and flexibility. I appreciate your time and valuable expertise. To Mr. Hou Kroeun, thank you for offering your time and local Khmer knowledge.

A very special thank you to the team of incredibly intelligent and impressive women in the MAMA Lab who assisted with recruitment and data collection; especially Kathleen Chan, Jelisa Gallant, Jolene Bianco, Ksenia Kholina, Victoria Shupe, Jocelyne LaBonté, Haley Zora, and Andrea Field, who all helped collect videos. Organizing appointments, requiring an incredibly flexible schedule, and carrying around three cameras and tripods is not easy, especially in the heat of Cambodia, but you ladies did it with a smile. Thank you for always capturing babies' faces at just the right angle. To Olga Levin, thank you for your invaluable perspective as a mother, and your many hours spent downloading and double coding videos. Without this outstanding group effort, I'm sure recruitment would still be ongoing, and I would probably graduate in 2030.

I would like to acknowledge the support of my funders; the Canadian Institutes of Health Research (Frederick Banting and Charles Best Canada Graduate Scholarship-Master's and Michael Smith Foreign Study Supplement) and Research Nova Scotia (Scotia Scholar's Award- Master's Level).

Thank you to all who have been there through the ups and downs. To my sister, Kelsi, for just getting it, and to Caroline Anderson and Chanelle Zaphiropoulos for the commiseration, advice, reflections, and celebrations.

Finally, my sincerest gratitude to my husband, Mike, for reminding me to laugh through the trials and tribulations of this thesis, and who kept our dog (and myself) alive and fed while I was up to my eyeballs in reading material. I am so grateful for your unwavering support.

# Table of Contents

ABSTRACT	
ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS	4
LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS	
LIST OF FIGURES	9
LIST OF TABLES	
1.0 INTRODUCTION	
2.0 LITERATURE REVIEW	
2.1 HUMAN MU K AND DDEASTEEDING	12
2.1 I IOMAN MILK AND BREASTFEEDING.	
2.1.1 Short-term benefits	
2.1.2 Long-term benefits	13
2.2 DREAST ELEDING RATES AROUND THE GEODE	14
2.3 DETERMINANTS OF BREASTFEEDING	
2.3.1 Maternal characteristics	15
2 3 2 Societal supports	15
2.3.3 Cultural influences on breastfeeding	
2.4 CANADIAN CONTEXT	
2.4.1 Breastfeeding rates in Canada	
2.4.2 Breastfeeding support in Canada	
2.5 CAMBODIAN CONTEXT	
2.5.1 Breastfeeding rates in Cambodia	
2.5.2 Breastfeeding support in Cambodia	
2.5.3 Summary of breastfeeding and culture	
2.6 PARENTING STYLE	
2.6.1 Characteristics of parenting styles	
2.6.2 Cross-cultural research on parenting styles	
2.7 Responsive parenting	
2.7.1 Impacts of responsive parenting	
2.7.2 Cultural influence on responsive parenting	
2.7.3 Responsive parenting and health	
2.8 FEEDING STYLES	
2.9 Responsive feeding	
2.9.1 Self-regulation	
2.9.2 Responsive infant feeding	
2.9.3 Kapid growth	
2.9.4 Responsive feeding and growth in LMIC	
2.10 1 HE FEEDING ENVIRONMENT	
2.10.1 Division of allention	
2.11 INEASURING RESPONSIVE FEEDING	
2.11.1 Self-ussessment tools	
2.11.2 Observational loois	30
2.12 The NORSING CHIED ASSESSMENT LEDING SCALE	31
2.12.1 NOM 5 VARIARY AND POTENTIAL SIGNIFICANCE	32
3.0 METHODS	33
2.1 RESEARCH UBJEUTIVE	
3.2 STUDY SETTING	
3.2.1 Haijas Regionai Manicipaniy	
5.2.2 Kumpong Thom province	

3.3 Study design	
3.4 PARTICIPANTS	
3.4.1 Sampling methods	
3.4.2 Sample size	
3.4.3 Eligibility criteria	
3.5 DATA COLLECTION	
3.6 KESEARCH TOOLS	
3.0.1 Questionnaire	
3.0.2 The Perceived Stress Scale	
2.6.4 Video collection	
3.6.5 Feeding environment	
3 7 POTENTIAL SOURCES OF BIAS	40 40
3.7 1 Inter-rater reliability	40
3.7.2 Cultural hias	
3.7.3 Social desirability bias	
3.8 ETHICAL AND COPYRIGHT CONSIDERATIONS	
3.9 DATA ANALYSIS	
3.9.1 Statistical analysis for NCAFS scores	
3.9.2 Statistical analysis for indicators of the feeding environment	
3.10 DISSEMINATION OF FINDINGS	
4 O RESULTS	45
4.1 PARTICIPANT CHARACTERISTICS	
4.2 CANADIAN AND CAMBODIAN NCAFS SCORES	
4.3 THE FEEDING ENVIRONMENT.	
4.4 NCAFS SCORES AND THE PERCEIVED STRESS SCALE	
5.0 DISCUSSION	
5 1 PARTICIDANT CHARACTERISTICS	52
5.2 OVERALL NCAES RESPONSIVENESS SCORES	
5 3 SUBSCALE I: MATERNAL SENSITIVITY TO CHES	53
5 3 1 Distractions	
5.4 SUBSCALE II: MATERNAL RESPONSE TO DISTRESS	
5.5 SUBSCALE III AND IV: SOCIAL-EMOTIONAL AND COGNITIVE GROWTH FOSTERING	
5.5.1 Positioning	
5.5.2 Verbalness	
5.6 SUBSCALE V: INFANT CLARITY OF CUES	
5.7 SUBSCALE VI: INFANT RESPONSIVENESS TO CAREGIVER	59
5.8 Length of feed	60
5.9 NCAFS SCORES AND SOCIODEMOGRAPHIC FACTORS	61
5.10 NCAFS IN CAMBODIA	
5.10.1 Responsiveness in Cambodia not measured by NCAFS	
5.10.2 Responsiveness interventions	
5.11 KECOMMENDATIONS FOR FURTHER RESEARCH	
5.12 J Strengths	03 65
5.12.2 Limitations	0J 65
5.12 CONCLUSIONS	0J 67
5.15 CONCLUSIONS	
6.0 REFERENCES	
7.0 APPENDICES	
APPENDIX A: RECRUITMENT POSTER (NOVA SCOTIA, CANADA)	
APPENDIX C: ENGLISH CAMBODIAN STUDY CONSENT FORM	

APPENDIX D: STUDY QUESTIONNAIRE	95
APPENDIX E: NCAST CAREGIVER/PARENT-CHILD FEEDING SCALE LETTER OF RELIABILITY	98
APPENDIX F: DOUBLE-SIDED SIGN TO SIGNAL BEGINNING AND END OF VIDEO-VIEWING	99
APPENDIX G: BREASTFEEDING VIDEO TRANSLATION FORM	100
APPENDIX H: MSVU REB CERTIFICATE OF ETHICS CLEARANCE	101
APPENDIX I: NECHR ETHICS CLEARANCE CERTIFICATE	102

# List of abbreviations

- ANOVA Analysis of variance
- BMI Body mass index
- CI Confidence interval
- FPSQ Feeding Practices and Structure Questionnaire
- GDP Gross domestic product
- GNI Gross national income
- HIC High-income country
- HRM Halifax regional municipality
- IgA Immunoglobulin A
- LMIC Low- and middle-income country
- MAMA Milk and Micronutrient Assessment
- MSVU Mount Saint Vincent University
- NCAFS Nursing Child Assessment Feeding Scale
- NCAST Nursing Child Assessment Satellite Training
- NECHR National Ethics Committee for Health Research
- OR Odds ratio
- REB Research ethics board
- RR Relative risk
- SD Standard deviation
- SE Standard error
- SIDS Sudden Infant Death Syndrome
- UNICEF United Nations Children's Fund
- WHO World Health Organization

# List of figures

Figure 2-1: Parenting styles as described on dimensions of responsiveness and demandingne.	SS
according to Baumrind (1966) and Maccoby & Martin (1983).	. 21
<i>Figure 2-2: Feeding styles described on dimensions of responsiveness and demandingness,</i>	
according to Hughes et al (120).	. 25
<i>Figure 3-1</i> : GoPro camera setup for video-recording of mother-infant dyad during a	
breastfeeding session.	. 39
Figure 4-1 Canadian and Cambodian NCAFS total and subscale scores	. 47
Figure 4-2 NCAFS scores and Perceived Stress category among Canadian participants	. 51

# List of tables

Table 4-1 Canadian and Cambodian maternal and infant sociodemographic characteristics 46
Table 4-2: NCAFS Scores by sociodemographic factors among Cambodian sample
Table 4-3: NCAFS Scores by sociodemographic factors among Canadian sample
Table 4-4 Characteristics of the feeding environment as captured in videos taken in Halifax,
Canada and Kampong Thom, Cambodia

#### **1.0 Introduction**

Human milk is the optimal food for infants for the first six months of life, providing various short- and long-term psychosocial and health benefits for both infant (1,2) and mother (3,4). Despite recommendations from the World Health Organization (WHO) to initiate breastfeeding within the first hour of life, to exclusively feed human milk until six months of age, and to continue breastfeeding for 2 years or beyond (5), global rates of these breastfeeding indicators remain suboptimal (3). Rates differ between countries, but there is a global trend of higher rates of exclusive and continued breastfeeding in low- and middle-income countries (LMIC) as compared to high-income countries (HIC) (3). Various circumstances on an individual, community, and societal level could influence breastfeeding rates, such as the level of support available and cultural norms. For example, in Cambodia breastfeeding is the cultural norm, with 96% of children breastfed at some point and 65% of infants less than 6 months of age exclusively breastfed (6). Conversely, in Canada only 33% of infants are exclusively breastfed until 6 months; and only 22% in Nova Scotia, one of the lowest rates in the country (7).

Responsive feeding is rooted in responsive parenting and refers to the reciprocal interaction between a caregiver and child during a feeding session (8). When feeding an infant, a responsive caregiver creates a warm and safe environment while recognizing the infant's hunger and satiety cues, allowing the child to initiate, pace, and end the feed (9). Responsive feeding practices reinforce an infant's ability to recognize and respond to their innate hunger and satiety cues later in life (10). This has been shown to lower risk of energy overconsumption and accelerated infant growth, which both can increase risk of overweight and obesity and negatively impact vascular health (11).

Given the economic, cultural, and sociodemographic differences between LMIC and HIC and the resulting differences in breastfeeding rates, supports, and the breastfeeding environment, it is possible that levels of responsiveness while breastfeeding differ as well. However, there is a lack of research on responsive feeding in the first six months, and what is available is completed in HIC. Therefore, this research aims to carry out a cross-cultural assessment of the level of responsiveness during breastfeeding sessions in infants <6 months, in Nova Scotia, Canada, and Kampong Thom Province, Cambodia.

11

#### 2.0 Literature Review

# 2.1 Human milk and breastfeeding

Human milk is the optimal food for infants, with the correct amounts and proportions of nutrients to foster appropriate growth and development, but also providing both short and long-term health protection through various bioactive compounds (1,12). Human milk is an excellent source of nutrients such as calcium, phosphorous, magnesium, vitamins, protein, water, and fat, and it is an adaptive food source, with macro- and micronutrient composition that varies over time to meet infants changing needs (2).

#### 2.1.1 Short-term benefits

Human milk contains a complex set of bioactive compounds which have various roles and properties (2). Some bioactives aid in the development of the gastrointestinal mucosa, or in digestion, absorption, and utilization of milk-specific nutrients, such as bile salt-stimulated lipase, which hydrolyzes milk-specific lipids, cholesterol esters, and lyso-phospholipids (12). Others serve to protect the infant from pathogens, such as lactoferrin which inhibits bacterial growth by sequestering iron, or secretory immunoglobulin A (IgA), which prevents antigens from attaching and growing in the infant's small intestine (2). Working in tandem, these compounds play a vital role in the development of infant gastrointestinal and respiratory immune functioning, ultimately reducing the risk of infections in childhood. For instance, Victora et al. (3) conducted a meta-analyses of 66 different studies, mostly in low- and middle-income countries (LMIC), indicating that breastfeeding could prevent 72% of hospital admissions for diarrhea, and 57% of those for respiratory infections (1,3,12). The same authors used The Lives Saved Tool across 75 LMICs, and modelled 823 000 fewer deaths annually among children under five years if 95% of infants <1 month, and 90% of infants <6 months were exclusively breastfed, and 90% of infants partially breastfed from 6-23 months (3). Another meta-analysis also demonstrated a drastic difference in all-cause and infection-related mortality: as compared to exclusively breastfed infants, infants less than 6 months of age who had not been breastfeed had a 14-fold (relative risk; RR: 14.4, 95% confidence interval; CI: 6.13-33.9) higher risk of allcause mortality and an 8.7-fold (RR: 8.7, 95% CI: 3.19-23.5) higher risk of infection-related mortality (13). These differences may be at least partially explained by the aforementioned protection from respiratory and gastrointestinal infections, as well as the prevention of sudden infant death syndrome (SIDS) and necrotizing enterocolitis (1,3).

#### 2.1.2 Long-term benefits

In addition to the clear short-term benefits of breastfeeding, there is also evidence of positive effects of breastfeeding on intelligence and lower risks for non-communicable diseases, long past infancy (14,15). A 2015 systematic review and meta-analysis reported that, compared to never breastfed, adults who had ever been breastfed had a lower risk of obesity (pooled odds ratio; OR: 0.74, 95% CI: 0.70-0.78), systolic blood pressure (-0.80 mmHg, 95% CI: -1.17-0.43), and risk of developing type 2 diabetes (pooled OR: 0.65, 95% CI: 0.49-0.86), which was even more pronounced in studies with adolescents (pooled OR: 0.46, 95% CI: 0.33-0.66) (14). Other systematic reviews have focussed on intelligence test scores; the four highest quality studies included in a 2015 meta-analysis indicated a mean difference of 1.76 IQ points (95% CI: 0.25-3.26), with breastfed children scoring higher than those not breastfed, even after controlling for maternal IQ (16). Not only does breastfeeding have numerous health benefits for infants, lactation can have positive maternal effects (3,4). This includes allowing for bonding, and prolonged lactational amenorrhea, while also reducing risk of type 2 diabetes and reproductive cancers (3,4). For instance, >12 months of breastfeeding is associated with a 26% and 37% decrease in risk of breast and ovarian cancers, respectively, as well as a 32% decrease in the risk of type 2 diabetes (17).

While evidence of breastfeeding to support longer term health outcomes will likely never truly establish causation without the ability to control all potential cofounders, and because it would be unethical to conduct a randomized controlled trial given strong evidence of breastfeeding benefits to date, there is strong observational evidence supporting the short- and long-term health benefits of human milk and breastfeeding (18).

#### 2.2 Breastfeeding rates around the globe

Exclusive breastfeeding is defined by the WHO as the consumption of human milk alone, with no food or drink, even water, but can include expressed mother's own milk or milk from a wet nurse or donor (19). The WHO recommends that human milk feeding begin within the first hour after birth, and that milk should be fed exclusively for the first six months (1,5). Breastfeeding should then be continued up to two years of age and beyond, along with age-appropriate, safe, and adequate complementary foods (5). Though the benefits of breastfeeding are well established, rates of exclusive and continued breastfeeding worldwide remain low as a

result of many, often overlapping factors, including poor knowledge about breastfeeding, commercial or health system factors, or social and cultural factors (19–21). Though there have been modest improvements in global breastfeeding indicators, including an increase of seven percent in exclusive breastfeeding rates in the past 15 years, still only 44% of infants are put to the breast within the first hour of life, and only 42% of infants less than 6 months are exclusively breastfeed as recommended (22). However, this is a global breastfeeding rate, and rates vary greatly by country for various reasons, from physiological complications, to cultural and societal constraints (20,23).

2.2.1 Differing breastfeeding rates by national wealth measures

Gross Domestic Product (GDP) is a common indicator of national wealth and is defined as the total value of all goods and services produced in a country, per year (24). Gross National Income (GNI) is a similar measure of national wealth, though also includes income earned by residents outside the country, making it a more accurate indicator (25). The GNI per capita is used by The World Bank to classify countries as low (<\$1,035), lower middle (\$1,036-\$4,045), upper middle (\$4,046-\$12,535), or high income ( $\geq$ \$12,536) (26). A 2016 systematic review and meta-analysis (22 studies) reported that breastfeeding is one of the few beneficial health behaviours that is more prevalent in LMIC than in HIC (3), with the United Nations Children's Fund (UNICEF) recently reporting 96% versus 79% of infants ever receiving human milk (27). Not only do rates differ as a function of national wealth, but also by economic growth, as authors described a 10% decrease in breastfeeding prevalence at 12 months of age for each doubling of GDP per person. In a similar manner, the rates of adherence to all infant and young child feeding indicators, except for early initiation of breastfeeding, decrease as national wealth increases (3).

#### 2.3 Determinants of breastfeeding

Decisions about infant feeding are made by caregivers under the influence of their social context at the family, community, and societal level, including social structure, socioeconomic status, public health messages, parenting philosophies, cultural expectations, and many other factors (28–30). Practical supports for breastfeeding are similarly impacted by hospital and government programs, policies, and resources. Differences in the barriers to, and supports for, optimal infant feeding in HIC and LMIC may contribute to vastly different breastfeeding rates.

Of most relevance to this thesis are maternal characteristics, cultural influences, and societal supports, which will be outlined in more detail below.

2.3.1 Maternal characteristics

Consistently, maternal factors such as higher age, married or common-law marital status, higher household income, higher education level, and parents' working status, are predictive of exclusive and continued breastfeeding (21,30,31). With regards to education, in HIC (Quebec), children of mothers who had completed a university program were nearly five times as likely (OR: 4.9, 95% CI: 2.473-9.881; n=2,223) to be breastfed from birth to 4 months than those of mothers with no high school diploma, agreeing with a second Canadian study in 2010 (30,32). Factors such as education level and maternal age are strong predictors of exclusive breastfeeding in LMIC as well (33). In contrast though, while younger mothers in HIC are less likely to breastfeed, older mothers in LMIC are less likely to exclusively breastfeed (33). This is likely due to higher rates of employment as well as greater maternal fatigue and the struggle to balance work outside the home, household responsibilities, and breastfeeding (33). Maternal employment is the most common reason for breastfeeding cessation in LMIC, and is similarly important in HIC, with only a small number of women continuing to breastfeed after returning to work (32–35).

Mother's self-efficacy and confidence in their ability to breastfeed, sometimes related to previous experience, are also important determinants of breastfeeding intention and exclusivity in HIC (21,36,37). Similarly, in Indonesia, higher levels of breastfeeding self-efficacy among mothers was related to higher perceived milk supply (p<0.05), which, in turn, was related to a higher likelihood of exclusive breastfeeding (OR: 3.2, 95% CI: 1.76-5.83) (38). The relationship between perceived milk supply and breastfeeding exclusivity and duration is well known. In Canada, perceived low milk supply is the most cited reason for breastfeeding cessation (39), and is commonly observed in both LMIC and HIC (40–42). However, these issues are often self-diagnosed, with mothers introducing human milk substitutes due to a self-perception of infant hunger or dissatisfaction without understanding the true signs of milk insufficiency, such as reduced infant urine output (43,44).

2.3.2 Societal supports

While maternal characteristics are important determinants, exclusive and continued breastfeeding must be supported at home, at work, and in the community (35,45). In HIC, the

support of peers can reduce stress and help build self-efficacy (46), and spouses can influence both breastfeeding intention and duration (47,48). Likewise, breastfeeding mother's own mothers are important players in breastfeeding decision making in both HIC (49) and LMIC (50). Beyond the home, support from health care practitioners is essential, even before hospital admission and after discharge. Attendance at prenatal classes has repeatedly been related to increased likelihood of breastfeeding in HIC, though rates of attendance are low in Canada (21,51). This relationship holds true in LMIC (33), such as in Cambodia where even a lack of paternal attendance at prenatal breastfeeding classes was a barrier to breastfeeding exclusivity in the first 6 months (OR: 1.93, 95% CI: 1.13-3.28; p<0.05) (52). Similarly, having a health care practitioner such as a doctor, nurse, or midwife in attendance during birth, and giving birth in an institution, were all strong predictors of exclusive breastfeeding (33).

Support after hospital discharge at the community level is also critical, particularly in areas of LMICs where rates of home deliveries are high (6,19). Community health workers were reported to have influenced mother's decisions to exclusively breastfeed in Vietnam in 2002 (53), and as part of a randomized controlled trial in Syria in 2008, post-partum home visits from registered midwives significantly increased exclusive breastfeeding rates (p=0.023) (54). Community health supports are important in HIC too, especially lactation consultants (55) and public health nurses, whose support has been credited with enabling mothers to continue to breastfeed (51). While these services are common in HIC, they are not regularly available or accessible to mothers in LMIC. For example, in Cambodia, access to services pertaining to reproductive health are dictated by place of residence, leaving 79% of rural women experiencing one or more serious issues in accessing health care, such as the distance to a health facility, getting money or permission to go, and not wanting to go alone (56).

# 2.3.3 Cultural influences on breastfeeding

Aspects of Western societies have created unsupportive environments for breastfeeding; as what is required to be 'good' parents is sometimes contradictory to breastfeeding. For example, the sexualization of breasts and societal pressure for maternal modesty can make breastfeeding in public taboo, prompting maternal discomfort around public feeding and the need to seek out private or designated breastfeeding spaces (28,57). This is not surprising, as a recent study in Nova Scotia examining attitudes towards photos of breastfeeding women reported that participants were more comfortable (on visual analog scale from 1 to 10) with photos taken in private spaces such as a living room (7.9, 95% CI:7.7-8.1) as compared to public spaces such as a restaurant (7.3, 95% CI:7.0-7.5) (58). In LMIC, however, breastfeeding in public does not seem to be a barrier to breastfeeding, in fact, it is a common practice (59). Likewise, while breastfeeding is a cultural norm in LMIC, mothers in Sweden and Canada (HICs) have described a culture of pressure, competition, judgement, and surveillance (29). Differences in gender roles and cultural expectations were also cited as predictors of exclusive breastfeeding in both Tanzania, where women were found to be independently responsible for solving breastfeeding issues both in the home and workplace, and Lebanon, where familial support of a breastfeeding woman is an expectation (60,61).

#### 2.4 Canadian context

Canada is a country in North America with a population of about 38 million, classified as high-income by the World Bank, with a per capita GNI of just over USD\$46,000 in 2020 (62). Despite national paid parental leave, allowing mothers who meet basic eligibility criteria to receive a benefit equivalent to 55% of their salary for 50 weeks (to a maximum of \$31,900), with many employers offering top-ups that provide nearly their full salary, breastfeeding rates remain suboptimal (29,63).

# 2.4.1 Breastfeeding rates in Canada

Though data from the 2009-10 Canadian Community Health Survey reported nearly all mothers (90%) expressed intentions to breastfeed during pregnancy, and 87% reported trying to breastfeed, 13% of mothers stopped exclusively breastfeeding within the first 5 weeks (64). While data from 2018 show that nationally, 91% of mother's initiate breastfeeding, still only 34% of mothers exclusively breastfeed to 6 months (64,65). Rates also vary greatly across the country; for example, the rate of breastfeeding exclusively for six months is highest in Saskatchewan at 50%, whereas the prevalence is 22% in Nova Scotia (7). Nova Scotia has also been reported to have an unsupportive breastfeeding culture among health care professionals (66), and with regards to breastfeeding in public (58), and nearby in Newfoundland and Labrador, formula-feeding has been considered the 'cultural norm' (49). Social, economic, and cultural factors may influence this trend in provincial breastfeeding culture, as Atlantic provinces also have larger proportions of adults over 65 years (67), lower educational attainment (68), are

less ethnically diverse (69), less urban (70), have less access to healthcare specialists (71), and lower median incomes (72).

# 2.4.2 Breastfeeding support in Canada

In an attempt to increase rates of breastfeeding, the Canadian government has implemented several programs, laws, and regulations to support new mothers. The Canadian Human Rights Commission requires employers to provide pregnant and lactating employees with accommodations to suit their needs, for example, a safe and clean place to breastfeed or express and store milk; longer or extra breaks to breastfeed or express milk; alternative work arrangements such as lighter work; or extended maternity leave (73). As part of the 2006-7 national Maternity Experiences Survey, interviews with new Canadian mothers (n=6,421) found that 20% of mothers introduced some other food or liquid in the first one or two weeks, and just over half of mothers reported still feeding some breastmilk at 6 months, despite 92% of mothers reporting that they had enough information about breastfeeding before birth (51). Many (81%) also reported that their health care providers offered to assist them in breastfeeding and gave them (86%) information on supports they could seek in the community. However, in Nova Scotia, focus groups with members of provincial and district level breastfeeding committees described a general unsupportive culture of breastfeeding, with others placing little value on breastfeeding promotion, and reporting issues with engaging physicians in dialogue around breastfeeding (66).

#### 2.5 Cambodian context

Cambodia is a country with a total population of about 16.7 million, located in Southeast Asia, bordered by Thailand, Laos, and Vietnam (6,74). It is a largely agricultural country with over 80% of the population living in rural areas, and remains one of the least economically developed countries in Asia (6). With nearly 20% of people living below the poverty line in 2011, and despite an increase in GDP per capita in 2014, estimated to be USD\$1543 in 2020, Cambodia is classified as a LMIC by the World Bank (6,75,76).

# 2.5.1 Breastfeeding rates in Cambodia

On trend with global patterns, the 2014 Cambodian Demographic and Health Survey reports that 96% of the infants born in the two years prior had been breastfed at some point in time, with 63% being breastfed within one hour of birth, and 65% of infants exclusively

breastfed until 6 months of age (6,77). Similarly, with a mean breastfeeding duration of 19 months, Cambodia comes close to meeting WHO recommendations for continued breastfeeding (77). In rural Cambodia, rates are even more promising, with children not only more likely to ever be breastfed as compared to urban-dwelling children (97% versus 92%), they are also typically fed human milk for a longer duration (19 months versus 14 months) (6). Though these rates are high, there remain gaps in infant feeding practices, notably the exclusivity of breastfeeding, as 78% of infants less than 6 months of age are predominantly, rather than exclusively, breastfed, meaning that other liquids or foods are fed as well (6).

### 2.5.2 Breastfeeding support in Cambodia

Women who are employed in Cambodia are entitled to a parental benefit equivalent to 50% of their income for 90 days postpartum, with light work for two months following this leave (78). Employers are also required to supply nursing rooms and daycare centres and provide a one-hour breastfeeding break daily. However, it is not uncommon for employers not to pay maternity leave benefits, and the vast majority do not have functioning daycare centres (78).

As noted above, a supportive breastfeeding culture is essential to breastfeeding outcomes. Wren & Chambers conducted interviews with 141 mothers in Krong Kep province in 2011 to better understand knowledge, attitudes, and practices around breastfeeding (79). They found that while 94% of mothers knew to breastfeed for 6 months, only 71% actually followed this recommendation, most frequently because of maternal challenges including perceived low milk supply, sore nipples, or time constraints (79). Three quarters of participants (75%) reported not being shy to breastfeed in public, and 64% of women were confident in their breastfeeding skills and knowledge, despite 25% receiving no antenatal care (79). Similarly, in Takeo province, 27 caregivers and health providers reported knowing infant feeding recommendations, but lacking knowledge on topics like latch, positioning, frequency, duration of feeding, and how to tell if a baby is receiving enough milk (80). Among caregivers, positive behaviours emerged, despite a lack of support and advice regarding feeding, with one mother reporting that the number of times she breastfed depended on the baby, and other mothers recognizing signs that their baby was full, such as falling asleep or not crying (80).

2.5.3 Summary of breastfeeding and culture

Unquestionably, the individual characteristics of new mothers paired with supports available to her and the breastfeeding culture she is experiencing can impact her decision to initiate breastfeeding, as well as breastfeeding exclusivity and duration both in LMIC and HIC. In LMIC such as Cambodia, women are less educated, have less workplace breastfeeding support, and their access to postnatal and lactation support could be minimal outside urban centers (6). Despite this, breastfeeding is a cultural norm, and women are confident in their breastfeeding skills and knowledge, potentially explaining the much higher rates of breastfeeding indicators, as compared to HIC, such as Canada. There, the breastfeeding culture differs immensely, and despite comparatively high levels of education, more accessible healthcare, and established breastfeeding policies and support programs, rates of breastfeeding indicators remain suboptimal.

#### 2.6 Parenting style

The parenting style of a caregiver describes the general interactions that occur between a caregiver and child (81). The way a caregiver and child interact is crucial in forming behavioural patterns, influencing both cognitive and social development, and ultimately impacting health (82,83). Three parenting styles, authoritative, authoritarian, and permissive, were first described in 1966 by Baumrind (84). In 1983, Maccoby and Martin expanded upon this work, re-defining the 'permissive' style as 'indulgent' parenting, and adding a fourth parenting style called the 'uninvolved' or 'neglectful' parenting style (84,85). Each parenting style is associated with one of four different combinations of two dimensions, sometimes referred to as control and warmth, but also known as demandingness and responsiveness (84,85). This is illustrated in **Figure 2-1**.



*Figure 2-1:* Parenting styles as described on dimensions of responsiveness and demandingness according to Baumrind (1966) and Maccoby & Martin (1983).

# 2.6.1 Characteristics of parenting styles

Demandingness is characterized by setting and enforcing boundaries and behavioural control, while responsiveness is demonstrated through nurturance and warmth (81). Indulgent caregivers do not exert control over their children or require responsibility, while authoritarian caregivers encourage responsibility and conformity, but lack in warmth (84). Uninvolved caregivers lack in both dimensions, in contrast to authoritative caregivers, who are both demanding and responsive, and encourage more resilient and self-controlled children. Authoritative parenting is the optimal approach; caregivers maintain firm control where themselves and their child are in disagreement, set standards for conduct, and appreciate disciplined conformity; but are responsive in that they also value the child's autonomy, recognize their child's own interests and affirm their qualities (84). This style of parenting has been shown to have positive impacts on a child's later social responsibility, adolescent psychosocial maturity, academic success (86), and other aspects of cognitive (87) and social development (88).

2.6.2 Cross-cultural research on parenting styles

Research on parenting styles may be inconsistent, however, due to lack of generalizability of styles across different populations. Even Baumrind, who first described the parenting styles in 1991, admitted that the parenting style framework is difficult to translate across cultures, even to different local cultural groups (88,89). In fact, in contrast to the

aforementioned benefits of authoritative parenting on academic success among middle-class Caucasian children, other studies have failed to find an impact on academic success in Asian-American and African-American youth (90–92). This has warranted recommendations from cross-cultural researchers to instead dismantle parenting styles into their component dimensions when studying parenting in different populations (93,94). The two dimensions, responsiveness and demandingness, have individually been shown to have similar outcomes across different cultures, demonstrating cross-cultural relevance and application (95,96). This allows for greater generalizability and provides more specificity in determining which component of parenting typologies are related to which child outcomes (93,97). In the case of developing favourable health behaviours, high responsiveness has also been shown to be an important quality of parenting for optimizing children's later health (82).

# 2.7 Responsive parenting

Responsiveness, one of the most important aspects of optimal parenting behaviour, is involved in many theories of parenting and research frameworks (98,99). It involves a reciprocal relationship between caregiver and child in which the caregiver offers nurturing acceptance of the child's individual needs and interests, fostering both healthy communication and attachment, and enabling the child to develop the skills needed to cope with new situations and stressors (83,98). The interactions that occur between a child and a responsive caregiver happen in three steps:

1) the child sends the caregiver a signal using movement or vocalizations and the caregiver observes the signal,

2) the caregiver accurately interprets the child's signal, for example realizing that an infant's cry communicates being tired, and

3) the caregiver quickly responds in a way that is contingent, and developmentally appropriate (83).

A responsive caregiver must not only recognize and respond to a child's signal quickly, but their responses should also show a change from previous behaviour to indicate that the response is contingent on the child's signal (83). Responses should also change as the child grows in order to remain suitable for the child's age and level of development (8,83).

When responded to in a responsive way, an infant will experience their needs being met in a predictable and consistent manner, encouraging the child to cooperate with caregiver's requests and continue signalling in a way that is more meaningful and recognizable (98). This is shown by infants who experience prompt caregiver responses that match their cues (e.g. responding with surprise when the child looks surprised), who become more attentive to their caregivers, and learn to maintain those cues (8). This reciprocity, directed and initiated by the child, provides a scaffold to guide a child's behaviours and social interactions until they are able to be more active in the exchange, building on their level of responsibility until they are able to regulate their own behaviours (98,99).

#### 2.7.1 Impacts of responsive parenting

Responsiveness can have positive effects on a child's cognitive performance, months and even years later (83). In fact, in 1989 Bornstein and Tamis-LeMonda reported on three longitudinal studies (one they had completed in Japan and two others in the United States) of maternal responsiveness showing improved language comprehension at 13 months, and predicting faster problem solving and higher intelligence scores at four years old (83). This was true in both countries, demonstrating benefits of responsiveness that persist cross-culturally. In addition, responsiveness in early life has also predicted higher scores on cognitive competency tests at both 1.5 and 2.5 years old in Japan. Later, in 2006, a systematic review examined 50 studies on responsive parenting, finding that in HIC, parental responsiveness contributed to language acquisition (100), school performance (101), social competence (102), and IQ (103), as well as higher self-esteem and fewer behavioural problems (104), with some effects lasting until up to 12 years old (99).

2.7.2 Cultural influence on responsive parenting

Most research on caregiver responsiveness has been conducted in HIC, but there is some evidence of variability by culture, including cultural beliefs and perceptions about caregiving and about the child's needs and abilities at different stages (8,105). For example, in cultures where infant verbal cues are valued, caregiver responses are deemed more warranted than in other cultures where these vocalizations are less valued (105,106). Likewise, developmental expectations of children differ by culture; for example in Bangladesh, caregivers do not expect their children to eat independently until 2 years old, in contrast to the self-feeding that begins around 6 months of age in Western cultures, such as in Canada (107–109). Responsiveness

23

appears to cross cultural lines, however, representing an important facilitator of normal child development regardless of culture (8,99). Results from three studies in LMIC, Ethiopia, India, and Chile, reaffirm the role of responsive parenting on language acquisition and greater behavioural development (110–112). While each operationalized and defined 'responsiveness' in different ways (e.g. "maternal sensitivity") the results support the cross-cultural reach of responsive parenting, warranting further exploration into cross-cultural similarities and differences in responsiveness (81).

#### 2.7.3 Responsive parenting and health

Responsive parenting has been associated with better health-related behaviours, such as fruit and vegetable consumption, and has an established relationship with child overweight and obesity (82,113–115). Conversely, less responsive parenting styles (authoritarian or uninvolved parenting) have been associated with higher child body mass index (BMI), more sedentary leisure time activities, higher nicotine and/or alcohol consumption, and higher home availability of sweet drinks and candy (114). Interestingly, indulgent parenting, which also involves high levels of responsiveness, is associated with mixed health outcomes that differ from authoritative parenting likely due to the contrasting lower levels of caregiver demandingness (116). These behaviours include adverse behaviours such as self-serving larger portion sizes, excessive consumption of foods high in calories, and higher child BMI, but also positive behaviours including increased fruit and vegetable intake and increased physical activity (113,114).

The disagreement in health outcomes associated with parenting styles indicates the complexity of factors that influence child health, diet, and the feeding environment. This suggests that parenting style, and therefore responsive parenting, does not directly influence health behaviours. Rather, it has been suggested that parenting style mediates and influences the feeding style and feeding practices employed by caregivers, which then shape the later health of the child (82).

#### 2.8 Feeding styles

Although caregiver feeding styles have historically been inferred from parenting styles, the terms are not synonymous (114). However, responsive caregivers are likely to also practice responsiveness while feeding their child, as levels of responsiveness are thought to be influenced by the amount of control caregivers want over their child, including their eating behaviours (94,117). The interdisciplinary nature of infant feeding, from the food eaten to the practices used by caregivers to feed their children, have led to two different sets of feeding style paradigms. In 2005, Hughes *et al.* established four feeding styles based on parenting styles using similar dimensions of responsiveness and demandingness, as shown in **Figure 2-2** (117).



*Figure 2-2:* Feeding styles described on dimensions of responsiveness and demandingness, according to Hughes et al (120).

However, in the field of nutrition, feeding styles had been previously described by Birch & Fisher in 1995, and were further refined by Bentley *et al.* in 1999 (9,118). Through their work examining infant feeding behaviour and parental feeding practices, three feeding styles were established; 1) controlling, 2) laissez-faire, and 3) responsive. According to these definitions, caregivers with a controlling feeding style remain in control over the feed by restricting or pressuring a child to eat (similar to authoritarian caregivers), laissez-faire caregivers relinquish control of the feed entirely to the child, allowing them to eat unrestricted and offering little support (similar to indulgent and uninvolved caregivers) (80,82). While this disagreement in language and theoretical models across academic disciplines complicates the literature somewhat, the concepts of responsive feeding and responsive feeding practices remain constant. Just as responsive parenting involves an exchange between caregiver and child in both models, responsive feeding requires reciprocity and shared control; a caregiver must recognize cues from a child specifically in the context of eating, and respond to them appropriately, contingently, and in a timely manner (8,119).

# 2.9 Responsive feeding

Responsive feeding is based on a shared balance of control over a feeding session, and the ability of caregivers to modify their level of control and involvement in accordance with rising levels of self-control and self-feeding in the child with age (9). In order to explore responsive feeding during one of the most critical periods of development, this thesis particularly centers the feeding of infants less than 6 months old, who have not yet been introduced to solid food. In infancy, a child's responsibility during responsive feeding is to provide clear and recognizable cues, while the caregiver is to be attentive to their cues and respond to them accordingly, providing dyadic caregiver-infant interaction (8). The feeding session should occur in a predictable, stimulating, and safe environment. In contrast, non-responsive feeding involves paying more attention to other things in the environment while feeding, or relying on external cues (e.g. how much milk is left in a bottle, time of day) to dictate when the feed begins and ends. This also includes responding indiscriminately to children's cues (e.g. providing the breast every time an infant cries), or being uninvolved in the feeding by not paying attention to the child or their cues (8). These methods of feeding can increase the child's risk of higher BMI (120), or result in intense or inappropriate methods of gaining their caregiver's attention such as refusing to eat (121). Non-responsive feeding can later result in children who eat in the absence of hunger (122), or who similarly rely on external rather than internal cues to tell when to start and stop eating (123). Unsurprisingly, responsive feeding is associated with healthier growth trajectories (124,125) and better hunger and satiety responsiveness later in life (107).

# 2.9.1 Self-regulation

The ability to regulate behaviours and function independently is referred to as selfregulation (126). Infants are able to regulate their own energy intake by 6 weeks postnatal, and in fact, they will alter intake volume to suit their caloric needs (127,128). Even before the development of language, infants are able to signal to the caregiver that they are hungry, full, or have other needs, by using facial expressions, vocalizations, or motor actions (8). When their needs are met in response to these signals, such as being fed when they show hunger cues, the behaviour is reinforced by teaching the child that their signal is effective in accomplishing what they need (126). This was shown by Moore *et al.*, who observed feeding interactions in Bangladesh (108), and found that children (8-24 months) of responsive caregivers were able to

26

more clearly indicate when they were hungry and thirsty, likely because of reinforcement of these behaviours by caregivers (107,108). This can contribute to the development of self-feeding, and later, the ability to recognize and use their internal cues to dictate eating patterns (8). Early research on preschool children has shown that teaching children to rely on internal hunger and satiety cues results in greater ability to regulate energy density and meal size, in contrast to children who were taught to rely on external cues such as rewards for eating and encouragement to clean their plate (129). This was also true in infants; in 2014 Li *et al.* reported that infants who had been encouraged to finish their bottle for the first six months of life were more likely to clear their plates at six years of age (adjusted OR: 2.01, 95% CI: 1.05-3.83) (123). This demonstrates a learned inability to regulate intake as a result of non-responsive feeding practices, which could last into childhood or later.

2.9.2 Responsive infant feeding

One of the many benefits of breastfeeding is the inability of mothers to monitor their infant's intake, which may aid in learning to trust the infant's hunger and satiety cues (130). When feeding from the breast in comparison to feeding from a bottle, a caregiver is not only better able to respond to hunger cues quickly, but is also less able to monitor and manipulate the feed, as there are less available external cues to rely on (10). Due to the lack of external cues, breastfeeding caregivers are more likely to feed according to their child rather than to a schedule (131), and are more sensitive to the infant's cues, becoming more responsive the longer they breastfeed (130).

Infants who are fed responsively are less likely to consume milk in excess of their needs, resulting in a slower and/or more consistent rate of growth. This was demonstrated in a 2015 pilot study (n=25) which reported that infant's intake from opaque weighted bottles ( $105.5 \pm 9.5$  mL) was significantly less as compared to traditional bottles ( $131.8 \pm 10.1$  mL; p<0.01) for caregivers who did not typically feed responsively (132). Similarly, when researchers ensured bottle-fed infants were fed according to their cues in a 2017 within-subject study, they consumed 42% less milk (p=0.03) than when they were fed by their caregiver as normal (133). The impact this has on growth was reported by Worobey *et al.* in 2009, who found that lower levels of maternal sensitivity to infant satiety cues at 6 months predicted greater weight gain from 6 to 12 months ( $\beta = -0.121$ , SE (standard error) = 0.037; p=0.002) among 96 low-income, formula-

feeding dyads. However, the same measures were examined at 3 months for growth from 3-6 months and no significant relationship was present (134).

# 2.9.3 Rapid growth

Rapid weight gain in infancy has been defined as a change in growth between birth and assessment that results in crossing centile lines on a growth chart (131). The relationship between responsive feeding and infant growth patterns is important because rapid or excess growth during infancy has been shown to predict risk of negative childhood health outcomes including overweight, obesity (135) and measures of body composition (136). Skilton *et al.* (2013) also reported negative cardiovascular outcomes including higher systolic blood pressure (1.24mmHg; 95% CI: 0.59-1.88), and greater arterial wall thickness (0.012mm; 95% CI: 0.004-0.019) per kilogram of excess weight gained at 8 years old, in a cohort of 395 children (11). Some risks have even been shown to last into adulthood, such as obesity (137) and non-alcoholic fatty liver disease (141). Conclusively, over-nutrition leading to rapid or excessive growth during infancy is associated with health risks that last into childhood and beyond and may be avoided by feeding responsively.

2.9.4 Responsive feeding and growth in LMIC

The vast majority of the literature on responsive feeding is based on research undertaken in HIC, with little taking place in LMIC where growth faltering or stunting is more common. Here, in contrast to HIC, maternal responsiveness has been linked to under- rather than overnutrition (99). In comparison to well-nourished children, lower levels of maternal responsiveness were observed among undernourished children in Chile in 1982 (n=40, 5-11 months old) (139), and in West Bengal, India in 1976 (n=62 boys, 7-18 months old), where mothers of the most undernourished boys were the least responsive (140). Similarly, in Bangladesh, a responsive feeding intervention among 12- to 24-month-old children led to greater weight (d=0.28, p=0.0021), weight gain (d=0.48, p=0.002), and child self-feeding (d=0.30, p=0.03). Informal observations in Sri Lanka in 2014 revealed that this may be because caregivers commonly had issues making the child eat, leading to controlling and indulgent feeding patterns (141). However, further evidence in LMIC is needed, especially among infants less than six months old, before the complementary feeding period.

# 2.10 The feeding environment

An important aspect of any responsive feeding interaction involves setting a child up for success by proactively preparing the context in which the feeding takes place (8). The child should be supervised and safe, in a comfortable and developmentally appropriate seat or position, with few distractions, facing others, such as their caregiver, who should model ideal mealtime behaviour (106,119,142). The feeding environment should also be conducive to responsive feeding, where the caregiver is able to attend to the baby. Environmental factors that are of particular importance to this thesis include division of attention and maternal comfort.

# 2.10.1 Division of attention

Distractions, both technological and non-technological, while feeding can impede a caregiver's ability to recognize an infant's hunger and satiety cues, and therefore impair level of responsiveness. With regards to technological distractions, the use of cell phones, television, and other digital media is increasingly common amongst both caregivers and children in HIC during mealtimes (143). In a 2017 study of maternal self-reported distractions during breast- and bottle-feeding, technological distractions were reported during 26% of feeding sessions (n=2,982) and 83% of the 75 participating mothers reported a technological distraction during more than one feed (144). Non-technological distractions were reported during 17% of feeds, the most frequently reported being talking on the phone or to another adult, and sleeping.

Maternal distraction while feeding impacts the quality of the feeding interaction and has been associated with less sensitivity to their infant's cues (145) and less engagement in cognitive growth fostering (146). Though most studies in this area have small sample sizes, and all take place in HIC, they are indicative of a relationship between maternal distraction and negative infant outcomes (145,146).

# 2.11 Measuring responsive feeding

Measuring responsiveness while feeding requires analysis of caregiver feeding practices, which can be done either by the caregiver, through self-assessment tools, or by someone observing a feeding session using an observational tool. While self-assessment tools are open to caregiver subjectivity, linguistic skills, and social desirability bias, they are quick, simple, and inexpensive, making them useful in many circumstances (147).

# 2.11.1 Self-assessment tools

There are numerous self-assessment tools available to analyze caregiver feeding practices related to responsiveness, often including measures of pressure and control, how caregivers respond to cues, and the promotion of autonomy (148). Typical items include: "who decides how much food your child eats – you or your child?" and "when your child refuses food they usually eat, do you insist your child eats it?"(149). A recent systematic review of instruments assessing responsive feeding from birth to 5 years found 33 different instruments which had been recently developed or tested. Of particular importance for this thesis, only five instruments were designed for use in children less than one year old, and none encompassed responsive feeding as a whole, rather, they measured specific facets of responsive or non-responsive feeding, such as the Baby's Basic Needs Questionnaire which only measures emotional feeding (150). Authors of the systematic review concluded that the Feeding Practices and Structure Questionnaire (FPSQ) (149) was the most rigorously tested instrument, but still lacked in criterion validity and internal reliability. Similarly, most tools had only been used in white, high-income populations, and lacked evidence of validity and reliability, resulting in recommendations for more comprehensive tools and further testing in diverse populations (148).

# 2.11.2 Observational tools

Observational tools, on the other hand, are less subjective to biases, and enable researchers to assess behaviours that occur without awareness (151). These can be used while observing a live or video-recorded feeding interaction, in a caregiver's home or in a clinical setting, and may require training and/or a purchased or published manual for use (151). A 2015 systematic review of observation tools for measuring responsiveness identified eight tools that were designed to analyze infants from birth in a feeding context, however, only the Nursing Child Assessment Satellite Training (NCAST) Nursing Child Assessment Feeding Scale (NCAFS) was suitable for use in this thesis. The NCAFS was the only tool of eight, that 1) could be used for research purposes, 2) could be used to analyze video-recorded, in-home feeding sessions; and 3) was not restricted to practitioners only (151).

#### 2.12 The Nursing Child Assessment Feeding Scale

The NCAFS includes several concepts related to responsiveness including contingency, positioning, verbalness, sensitivity, affect, and engagement/disengagement (152,153). With

regards to the feeding context, positioning is measured to ensure the caregiver provides safety, verbalness measures caregiver and infant verbalizations, both positive and negative, and affect is measured using both caregiver and child facial expressions. Infant engagement or disengagement items are specifically designed to identify when the infant wants to begin, end, or change the feeding situation. The caregiver's responses to these cues are recorded using contingency and sensitivity items, which measures whether they are timely (within 5 seconds) and appropriate, respectively. Some items on this scale include: "caregiver only offers food when the child is attending" and "caregiver terminates the feeding when the child shows satiation cues or after other methods have proven unsuccessful" (153).

#### 2.12.1 NCAFS validity and reliability

The NCAFS is validated for use in the first year of life and has been used in ethnically diverse low- and high-risk populations and settings. In the United States, the scale has been used to measure responsiveness among Latina mothers (154), African American mothers (155), and a sample of low-income women, most of which had emigrated from South America (134). It has also been used in an Indigenous-Canadian population (156) and in mothers living in Prince Edward Island (157). The scale has also been used to assess the mother-infant interaction in LMIC through assessments in Bangladesh (152,158). The stability of NCAFS scores over time and across different ways of gathering data has been demonstrated through the establishment of internal consistency reliability (Cronbach's alpha overall: 0.86) (159), as well as test-retest reliability, both short-term (3 days, overall Pearson's r=0.68) (160), and long-term (6 months, Pearson's r=0.23 to 0.57 across subscales) (161). Likewise, the validity of the NCAFS has been demonstrated in several studies, proving its ability to measure what is intended by showing agreement or disagreement with other theoretically linked measures, such as the Bayley Mental Development Index (153,162). The NCAFS is also one of the few tools with proven content validity, as experts had reviewed the scale items during development (153). Based on its efficacy for capturing a naturalistic interaction, its use among varied populations and settings, and its well-established reliability and validity, the NCAFS has been referred to as the gold standard for quantifying the quality of caregiver-infant interactions (163).

# 2.13 Research gap and potential significance

Despite breastfeeding being the optimal source of nutrition for infants, rates of exclusive and continued breastfeeding differ greatly between LMIC and HIC. There are numerous determinants of breastfeeding, but culture is a key determinant due to its influence on societal supports, breastfeeding norms, and feeding practices. Responsiveness is key to setting infants up for optimal health outcomes, potentially fostering eating patterns that align with internal hunger and satiety. This could prevent rapid or excessive growth in infancy, as well as the associated negative health implications. While we have ample data describing differing breastfeeding rates between LMIC and HIC, there is little research on the responsiveness of breastfeeding practices cross-culturally, despite potentially being a similarly powerful influence on the growth and development of infants. As such, this exploratory research aims to assess the level of responsiveness while breastfeeding among dyads in Canada and Cambodia in order to address this gap. Data reporting levels of responsiveness among mother-infant dyads in both an LMIC and HIC will provide novel information on how breastfeeding practices differ and could inform intervention or educational programs to optimize responsiveness.

#### **3.0 Methods**

# 3.1 Research objective

The objective of this research was to explore feeding responsiveness, and describe the feeding environment, among predominantly breastfeeding mother-infant dyads <6 months in Kampong Thom, Cambodia and Halifax, Canada. Due to the exploratory nature of this study, there were no *a priori* assumptions or hypotheses. Instead, the results of this study provide novel contributions to this field for future hypothesis-driven research.

#### 3.2 Study Setting

3.2.1 Halifax Regional Municipality

Nova Scotia is a Canadian province located on the east coast, nearest the Atlantic Ocean. The capital city of Nova Scotia, Halifax, along with the towns of Bedford, Dartmouth, and the former Halifax County are collectively referred to as the Halifax Regional Municipality (HRM) (164). The HRM is an urban center with a population of approximately 418,000, making it the 14<sup>th</sup> largest city in Canada (164,165). The province overall has one of the lowest breastfeeding rates in Canada, with only 22% of infants exclusively breastfed for 6 months in 2018, as compared to 33% nationally (7). Nova Scotia, and particularly the HRM, is the chosen setting for this study in part due to close proximity to an existing cohort of suitable participants (*see section 3.4.1*), but also because of the urban, large, and diverse population, within a province with very low breastfeeding rates.

#### 3.2.2 Kampong Thom province

Kampong Thom is a centrally located rural province in Cambodia with a population of approximately 650,000 (6). In Kampong Thom, 74% of mothers deliver in a health facility, but 91% experience challenges accessing health care (6). While breastfeeding rates are already high across Cambodia, rural Cambodian infants are typically breastfed for longer (19 months versus 14 months in urban Phnom Penh), and Kampong Thom in particular has the highest rate of breastfeeding initiation within one hour of birth (85%). Kampong Thom province was also selected due to close proximity to an existing cohort of suitable participants (*see section 3.4.1*), as well because of the high breastfeeding rates. Also, Kampong Thom province provided a rural setting, in contrast to the urban center setting of HRM, Nova Scotia.

## 3.3 Study design

This study is a cross-sectional, observational, multi-country study, accompanying and capitalizing on two existing study cohorts of mother-infant dyads <6 months. Video-recorded breastfeeding sessions were analyzed using the *Nursing Child Assessment Satellite Training* (NCAST) *Nursing Child Assessment Feeding Scale* (NCAFS) (166) to assess feeding responsiveness. Data collection occurred in both the HRM in Nova Scotia, Canada, and in Kampong Thom province in Cambodia. Written, informed consent was gathered by a trained research assistant in participant's homes.

#### 3.4 Participants

3.4.1 Sampling methods

In total, 110 mother-infant dyads (n=55 in Cambodia, n=55 in Canada) with infants aged <6 months were recruited for this study. Data from the Cambodian mother-infant dyads were collected between April and August of 2019, and in Canada data collection began in March of 2020 and ran until sample size was achieved in December of 2021. Upon recruitment, Canadian dyads were matched to Cambodian dyads based on infant age ( $\pm$  14 days) and sex, because Cambodian data collection had already been completed. Recruitment for this study took advantage of two existing study cohorts:

- In Cambodia: A double blind, four-parallel arm, placebo-controlled randomized trial of thiamine (vitamin B1) supplementation and salt disappearance, taking place in Kampong Thom Province. This cohort included N=335 infants between 2 and 24 weeks of age (167).
- 2) In Canada: In part, participants will be recruited from a longitudinal study designed to examine infant growth in relation to responsiveness while feeding human milk both directly from the breast, and from a bottle, taking place in the HRM, Nova Scotia. This cohort included N=129 infants between 2 and 6 months of age.

Additionally, in HRM, Canada, participants were recruited specifically for this crosscultural study. Convenience sampling was employed via a study recruitment poster (Appendix A) posted on the Milk and Micronutrient Assessment (MAMA) lab website, and various social media platforms; specifically, on infant and infant feeding related pages (e.g. Breastfeeding Community of Practice, Halifax Mom Collective). The poster prompted interested mothers to contact researchers via email, text message, or phone. Mothers were screened for eligibility (*see section 3.4.2*), and those who were eligible were invited to partake in a video-recorded feeding session in their home.

#### 3.4.2 Sample size

Due to the exploratory nature of this study, the minimal significant effect size of differences in NCAFS scores has not been established in this setting. Therefore, sample size was decided based on previous studies using the NCAFS. A similarly designed comparison pilot study using the NCAFS which was completed in the HRM included a within-subject sample of 10 (20 videos) and found significant differences in sub-scale scores (168). Likewise, other studies comparing responsiveness between groups of mother-infant dyads using the NCAFS have included: in Bangladesh, 55, 58, and 67 participants per group, comparing responsiveness across three micronutrient supplement groups (152), in the United States, 46 and 29 participants per group, comparing mother enrolled or not in a supplemental income program (169), and in Nova Scotia, 26 and 51 participants per group, comparing dyads who had experienced skin-to-skin contact or not (170). Based on these, and the typical sample size of similar studies, a sample size of 50 participants per group (N=100) was chosen. An additional five participants were included in each setting to offset unusable data, however, no participants in either group were excluded.

# 3.4.3 Eligibility criteria

Mother-infant dyads were eligible to participate if:

- mothers were 19-45 years old,
- dyads resided in an eligible data collection area (Kampong Thom, Cambodia, or HRM, Nova Scotia, Canada),
- mothers had a normal most recent pregnancy (i.e. no known chronic conditions, no preeclampsia, gestational diabetes, etc),
- the infant was a healthy, singleton baby who was born without complications (i.e. no tongue tie, cleft palate),

• at time of data collection, the infant was <6 months of age and was predominantly breastfed (i.e. a maximum of one feeding of human milk substitute per week),

• mothers provided informed consent for video-recording a breastfeeding session. Mother-infant dyads were ineligible to participate if:

- the baby was born preterm (earlier than 37 weeks gestation),
- the baby was born outside the healthy weight range of 2,500 4,000 g (5lb 8oz 8lb,13oz)

This study sample was not limited to exclusively breastfeeding mothers due to low rates of exclusive breastfeeding until 6 months in Nova Scotia (22%) (7) which could negatively impact recruitment. Though data does not exist on provincial rates of predominant breastfeeding, by including mothers who are not classified as exclusively breastfeeding (e.g. mothers who have given their child a taste of baby cereal or occasionally feed human milk substitute), the pool of eligible participants was expected to be considerably larger when taregtting predominant breastfeeding.

#### 3.5 Data collection

Data collection took place in participant's homes in a place where they typically breastfed ( $\geq$  50% of the time). The appointment took place at a time when the mother expected the infant to be hungry, however, mothers were instructed not to interfere with the infant's signs of hunger to accommodate the appointment. The study procedures were explained to mothers, who then read (or were read) and signed the study consent form (Appendix B and C) to provide informed consent for both her and her baby. The questionnaire (Appendix D) was administered before or after video recording, depending on the infant's hunger. The researcher set up three video-cameras on tripods to record the feeding session. The participant was asked to feed as normal, and to verbally indicate when the feeding session is finished. The cameras were set to record, and the researcher left the area where feeding was taking place for the entirety of the recording to ensure that the naturalistic setting was not impacted by observation. A study visit was expected to take 30-60 minutes, depending on the length of the feeding session. Upon completion of the study visit, women were provided with a modest, study-appropriate remuneration of a gift valued at USD\$3 in Cambodia (sarong + laundry soap), or CAD\$15 remuneration in Canada, even if they did not complete the study visit (e.g. unable to feed, or withdraw consent).

36
### 3.6 Research tools

3.6.1 Questionnaire

The questionnaire (Appendix D), consisted of three modules and took approximately ten minutes to complete. The first section of the questionnaire collected sociodemographic data including caregiver date of birth, marital status, self-reported race or cultural group of both caregiver and infant, completed education level, and household income. This information was used to describe both the Cambodian and Canadian sample of participants and allowed analysis of levels of responsiveness by sociodemographic characteristics. The second section included questions about antenatal care and delivery to gather information on factors that could impact breastfeeding behaviours and outcomes, such as caregiver parity (171), infant's age (172), and sex (173). Section three identified the primary caregiver and asked questions about breastfeeding (174). Due to common confusion about the definition of 'exclusive' breastfeeding (175), two of these questions ("What food has your baby ever eaten?", and "Which foods did your infant consume in the last week?") were 'check all that apply' form questions with choices ranging from breastmilk to solid foods, and an open text box for 'other'.

### 3.6.2 The Perceived Stress Scale

Part of the Canadian data collection took place during the COVID-19 pandemic, and as such, a measure of maternal stress was collected from these participants (n=44 of 55 Canadian mothers). While maternal stress may impact the quality of the mother-infant interaction, the act of breastfeeding may also relieve stress (176,177). To measure maternal self-perceived life stress, the Perceived Stress Scale (PSS) was used. It is a short and widely used questionnaire developed in 1983 and measures the degree to which their life has felt unpredictable, uncontrollable, and overloaded in the past thirty days (178). The PSS-10, which contains ten questions, was chosen over two other versions containing 4 and 14 questions due to greater evidence of validity and reliability (179,180). Items on the scale are answered on 5-point Likert scales from 0 = never to 4 = very often. Four of the items in the PSS-10 are positively stated and were reverse coded (0=4, 1=3, 2=2, 3=1, 4=0). Scores were then be totalled and participants were categorized as low stress (0-13), moderate stress (14-26), high stress (27-40) (180). The PSS has been previously used in samples of Turkish breastfeeding mothers (181) and in the United States in both breast- and bottle-feeding mothers (182). Given that the PSS was included

to assess the level of perceived stress experienced by mothers during the COVID-19 pandemic, the PSS was only included in the Canadian questionnaire and no measure of self-perceived stress was measured among Cambodian participants.

3.6.3 Nursing Child Assessment Feeding Scale

The feeding scale created by NCAST, the NCAFS, is a validated assessment tool for feeding interactions during the first year of life (153). It is a 76-point dichotomous (yes/no) checklist including 6 subscales used to code behaviours, of both the caregiver and infant, that occur during a feeding session. Subscales include:

Caregiver:

1) Sensitivity to Cues (maximum score: 16),

2) Response to Child's Distress (maximum score: 11),

3) Social-Emotional Growth Fostering (maximum score: 14),

4) Cognitive Growth Fostering (maximum score: 9),

Infant:

5) Clarity of Cues (maximum score: 15), and

6) Responsiveness to Caregiver (maximum score: 11).

The checklist is used to calculate a score for each subscale, an overall score for the caregiver and infant individually, and an overall score for the dyad. The checklist also includes several "contingency items" which are important reciprocal behaviours (e.g. "child vocalizes or smiles within five seconds of caregiver's verbalizations"; item 70), and a box to indicate which, if any, potent disengagement cues the child demonstrated during the feeding session (153). To use the NCAFS scale to analyze videos, the researcher underwent a three-day intensive NCAST Parent Child Interaction Feeding Scale training, and scored videos with a minimum reliability of 85% (Appendix E). Videos were viewed a minimum of three times for accurate analysis (153). Three videos of the feeding session from different angles were opened at once on a large computer screen using VLC Media player (v.3.0.11.1 for Mac OS X) and watched through entirely before scoring. Scoring was completed using the NCAFS scorecard (153).

3.6.4 Video collection

Three small, lightweight video cameras (GoPro Hero5, GoPro; California, USA) on tripods were set up to video-record the feeding session in the place where breastfeeding takes place >50% of the time in the home (e.g. nursery, living space). As displayed pictorially from a bird's eye view in **Figure 3-1**, one camera was trained on the infant (yellow field of view), one was trained on the mother (red), and a third recorded both mother and infant directly in front and 10-12 feet away (blue) (183).



*Figure 3-1*: GoPro camera setup for video-recording of mother-infant dyad during a breastfeeding session.

Three video cameras were used, rather than the two suggested in the NCAST Caregiver/Parent-Child Interaction Feeding Manual (153) in order to capture minute details for the most accurate analysis, including eye contact between mother and infant, facial expressions, and noises. The mother was given a sign, or used a 'thumbs up' signal, (Appendix F) to indicate the beginning and end of the feeding session to the camera to ensure analysis only included the feeding session and not extraneous recording. From outside the feeding space, the researcher used a remote (GoPro Smart Remote, GoPro, California, USA) to begin recording simultaneously on all three cameras, in order to later sync videos for analysis. Mothers were instructed to feed as normal, and to verbally inform the researcher, who was outside the feeding space, when the feeding session was finished. This maintained a feeding environment as close to normal as possible, as past research indicates that breastfeeding behaviours change in an unfamiliar or uncomfortable environment (184). Videos were stored on a removable Secure Disk (SanDisk, California, United States) card and were transferred to both an online passwordprotected OneDrive belonging to the study, as well as an external hard drive (Seagate Technology, California, United States) kept in the locked filing cabinet of the locked laboratory office.

#### 3.6.5 Feeding environment

Based on environmental factors that could impact the quality of the interaction while feeding, the environment captured on video was analyzed for length of feed, maternal distractions, the use of breastfeeding tools or supports (e.g. breastfeeding pillow), and breastfeeding position. The amount of time from beginning to end of the feed was used to determine the length of the feeding. Distraction was defined as looking away from the infant for >75% of the feeding session; using a mobile device at least once; conversing with other adults or children at least once; or sleeping (145). As breastfeeding supports may allow for a more comfortable feeding session (185), the use of any type of breastfeeding pillow or other supports at any point in the feeding session was recorded. These observations were recorded in a template created on Microsoft Excel for Mac (v.16.42).

### 3.7 Potential sources of bias

### 3.7.1 Inter-rater reliability

Inter-rater reliability is a measure of agreement between two coders who independently code the same participant using the same methods (186). This is especially important when analyzing observational data, to ensure one researcher's implicit biases do not impact scoring. The NCAST Feeding Manual suggests that 10-15% of the interactions be analyzed by a second reviewer, also trained to use the NCAFS, with 85-90% accuracy (153). Based on these recommendations, a randomly selected subset of 14 (13%; 7 Canadian and 7 Cambodian) video-recorded interactions will be scored by a second, certified, research assistant. Coder responses for each item were compared and an agreement level of 91% was achieved, higher than the 85-90% agreement that was deemed acceptable as suggested by NCAST (NCAST).

### 3.7.2 Cultural bias

Cultural bias is especially important to consider when conducting cross-cultural research. Several steps were taken to mitigate cultural bias in this study. During data collection in Cambodia, a Cambodian employee was present for translation, and explanation of Cambodian cultural context if necessary. After all Cambodian videos were collected, any speech was translated from Khmer to English by Khmer translators (Appendix G). While the researcher has not been to Cambodia and has not experienced Cambodian culture, the primary investigator, Dr. Whitfield, and other students on her research team have spent considerable time living in Cambodia and were available for consult if questions, concerns, or misunderstandings arise. More importantly, study co-investigator Mr. Hou Kroeun (Deputy Country Director, Helen Keller International, Cambodia) was also available for consult. They have also provided important Cambodian context for interpretation and analysis (e.g. "mum mum mum" is a common comfort word used by Cambodian mothers while breastfeeding and means "milk milk milk"). Further, the NCAFS used for analysis has established cross-cultural validity and reliability, proving its use as an objective tool.

#### 3.7.3 Social desirability bias

Due to the complex societal and cultural factors that influence breastfeeding, paired with the culture of judgement and surveillance among new mothers in Canada, social desirability bias was a possibility in this study. However, to limit behaviour change, the recorded breastfeeding session occurred in a safe and comfortable environment at the participant's home, without observation by a researcher. In Cambodia, other friends or family members were sometimes present for the breastfeeding session. However, this is common and widely accepted, and it occurs at the discretion of the mother. Participants were assured that videos would not be seen by any person unnecessarily, unless consent was given for later educational use. Though there are cameras, the risk of a mother changing her behaviour to appear more socially acceptable was deemed less likely than the risk had direct observation of the feeding session been conducted.

### 3.8 Ethical and copyright considerations

This study underwent ethics review by the Mount Saint Vincent University Research Ethics Board (MSVU #2018-120) (Appendix H) and the Cambodian National Ethics Committee for Health Research (NECHR#45) (Appendix I).

NCAST is a copyrighted assessment tool owned by the University of Washington. The researcher completed the necessary certification to use the scale (Appendix E), and obtained scoring sheets for this study directly from the copyrighting company (166).

Members of the research team were able to see the faces and hear the voices of participants on the video during scoring. This was necessary for data analysis, and thus, the videos could not be de-identified. This was described clearly in the informed consent process. However, only the research team had access to the videos, and participants were assured that the videos would only be used for scoring purposes. The exception here is if a mother would like access to her own video files, they will be made available to her in a password protected OneDrive folder. Such video were removed from the folder after 30 days in case of email breach.

### 3.9 Data analysis

Descriptive statistics are presented as mean  $\pm$  standard deviation (SD) for continuous variables and *n* (%) for categorical variables. Caregiver age is reported as mean  $\pm$  SD, but also categorized as above and below 31 years in Canada, the mean maternal age in Nova Scotia (187), and in Cambodia, as above and below 22 years, the median age at first birth (6) Parity is presented as a continuous variable (number of live births), and also categorized as primiparous or multiparous. Distracted feeding and the use of breastfeeding supports or tools were coded as dichotomous (yes/no) variables, based on the definitions outlined in *section 3.6.4*. Scores on the PSS were only analyzed within the Canadian sample who completed data collection during the COVID-19 pandemic, and were analyzed as both a continuous score and categorized into designated stress categories, low stress (score 0-13), moderate stress (score 14-26), high stress (score 27-40) (180). Analysis of outcomes by sociodemographic factors was only completed within each country, and were normally distributed (p>0.05), in order to inform use of parametric or non-parametric tests. All data analyses were performed using IBM SPSS v. 26.0 for Mac OS (IBM Corp, 2018) with a significance level of p<0.05.

Among Cambodian participants, National Wealth Equity Index score was calculated using EquityTool (188), with quintiles standardized to the 2014 Cambodian Demographic and Health Survey (CDHS). In Canada, national wealth deciles were available from the Government of Canada and were collapsed into quintiles. Quintiles in both settings were then categorized into  $< 3^{rd}$  quintile,  $3^{rd}$  quintile, and  $>3^{rd}$  quintile. For within country comparisons, Canadian participants' incomes were categorized as above and below \$CAD100,000, based on the median Nova Scotian income for couples with children of \$116,400 (189).

#### 3.9.1 Statistical analysis for NCAFS scores

Descriptive statistics (mean  $\pm$  SD) were computed for NCAFS total scores, both across all participants, and within each country. Scores on the NCAFS were not normally distributed

(Shapiro-Wilks p<0.05), so non-parametric tests were performed. The Mann-Whitney U test was used to compare mean NCAFS scores between Canadian and Cambodian dyads, mean scores on each of the six individual NCAFS subscales by country, mean NCAFS total and subscale scores between distracted and non-distracted feeders and between those using a breastfeeding support/tool or not, and finally to compare scores by dichotomous sociodemographic factors (maternal age category, parity, and infant sex) within each country. The Kruskal-Wallis test was used to compare scores by perceived stress category and by sociodemographic factors with three or more categories (marital status, completed education level, wealth index or income, and racial or cultural group). Spearman's correlation coefficient was calculated between NCAFS scores and continuous sociodemographic factors (maternal and infant age), and continuous PSS scores.

#### 3.9.2 Statistical analysis for indicators of the feeding environment

Descriptive statistics (mean  $\pm$  SD) were computed for length of feed in minutes:seconds within each country. As length of feed was normally distributed, independent sample t-tests were used to compare mean length of feed by country, maternal age category, parity, and infant sex. A one-way ANOVA was completed to compare length of feed by perceived stress category, and by marital status, completed education level, and household income category.

The incidence of distracted feeding and the use of breastfeeding supports/tools are reported as n (%). Using chi-square tests, incidence was compared by country, perceived stress category, and all categorical sociodemographic factors (maternal age category, marital status, completed education level, household income category, parity, infant sex, and racial or cultural group). Where findings differed from expected values (p<0.05), the Bonferroni post-hoc correction was used to determine where differences exist (190).

### 3.10 Dissemination of findings

The results from this research will be presented at an academic nutrition or infant feeding conference, such as the International Society of Research on Human Milk and Lactation biennial conference in Fall 2022, and will be published in a peer-reviewed, open-access journal (e.g. Maternal and Child Nutrition, or the International Breastfeeding Journal). Further, a lay summary of study results will be sent to participants who indicated interest in results on their consent form.

This summary will also be made available on the MAMA Lab website. In Cambodia, results will be shared with the National Nutrition Working Group.

The findings of this study could also have implications in public health among health care providers, and in antenatal policy and program development. As such, dissemination will also include a written research brief made available to public health nurses, lactation consultants, family resource centre staff, and other health care providers.

#### 4.0 Results

### 4.1 Participant Characteristics

In total, 110 mother-infant dyads were included in data analyses; 55 dyads from Kampong Thom province, Cambodia, and 55 age- and sex-matched dyads from Nova Scotia, Canada. All videos collected were analyzed for the primary outcome, NCAFS score. The maternal and infant participants' sociodemographic characteristics are presented in **Table 4.1**. Nearly all Canadian mothers (98%) had received education beyond high school (12 years); with nearly a third (31%) earning a graduate degree. The majority (76%) reported an annual household income in the two richest Canadian wealth quintiles (191). Participants had given birth to between 1 and 4 children, but 38% were participating with their first child. The Cambodian mothers ( $27.5 \pm 5.3$  years) were significantly younger than Canadian mothers ( $32.3 \pm$ 4.1; p<0.001), and had significantly greater parity ( $2.1 \pm 1.0$  vs  $1.7 \pm 0.7$ ; p=0.024). The majority (93%) of Cambodian mothers had received 12 years of education or fewer, and 44% had a household income below the third quintile of the Cambodian National Wealth Index. Given that infants were sex- and age-matched, both groups were approximately half females, and they had similar ages of approximately 4.5 months old.

	r	01	
	Nova Scotia, Canada N=55	Kampong Thom, Cambodia N=55	p value <sup>2</sup>
Mother			
Age, years	$32.3 \pm 4.1$	$27.5 \pm 5.3$	< 0.001
Parity, number of live births	$1.7\pm0.7$	$2.1 \pm 1.0$	0.024
Range	1-4	1-6	
Primiparous	21 (38%)	17 (31%)	0.6
Ethnicity			
White	48 (87%)	-	
Khmer	`-	55 (100%)	< 0.001
Other <sup>3</sup>	7 (13%)		
National Wealth Quintile <sup>4</sup>			
< 3 <sup>rd</sup> Quintile	4 (7%)	24 (44%)	
<i>Quintile 3</i>	9 (16%)	16 (29%)	< 0.001
$\tilde{>}$ 3 <sup>rd</sup> Quintile	42 (76%)	15 (27%)	
Educational attainment			
Public school			
<7 years	0 (0%)	28 (51%)	
7-12 years	1 (2%)	23 (42%)	
> 13 years	54 (98%)	4 (7%)	< 0.001
Undergraduate/college	37 (69%)	-	
Graduate	17 (31%)	-	
Marital status			
Married	41 (75%)	55 (100%)	< 0.001
Common-Law	14 (26%)	-	
Infant	· ·		
Age, weeks	$18.0 \pm 3.9$	$18.6 \pm 3.3$	0.3
Range	11-27	13-25	
Sex			
Female	29 (53%)	27 (49%)	0.7
Ethnicity			
White	48 (87%)	-	
Khmer	-	55 (100%)	< 0.001
Other <sup>5</sup>	7 (13%)		

Table 4-1 Canadian and Cambodian maternal and infant sociodemographic characteristics<sup>1</sup>

<sup>1</sup>Data are shown as n (%) or mean  $\pm$  SD, unless otherwise stated (i.e. range).

 $^{2}$  Mann Whitney U test was used to compare infant age, and a t-test used to assess differences in maternal age, length of feed, and continuous parity by geographic location. Categorical comparisons were completed using chi square (parity, wealth quintile, education, marital status, and infant sex)

<sup>3</sup> In Canada, other maternal ethnicity included Chinese, Black, Latin American, West Asian, Korean, First Nations, and Métis.

<sup>4</sup> Cambodian Wealth equity index (WEI) quintiles calculated based on the Demographic Health Survey (6). Canadian Wealth Quintiles (2020) determined based on wealth deciles by Statistics Canada in the Canadian Income Survey 2012-2019 (191)

<sup>5</sup>In Canada, other infant ethnicities include Black, Filipino, Latin American, West Asian, First Nations, Métis, and one participant preferred not to answer.

### 4.2 Canadian and Cambodian NCAFS Scores

The NCAFS total and subscale scores are reported by country in **Figure 4-1**. The overall NCAFS scores (out of a possible 76) were significantly higher among the Canadian dyads (64.7  $\pm$  5.5) than the Cambodian dyads (56.8  $\pm$  6.2; p<0.001). Caregivers in Canada scored significantly higher on three of four caregiver subscales, I: Sensitivity to Cues (p<0.001); III: Social-Emotional Growth Fostering (p<0.001) and IV: Cognitive Growth Fostering (p<0.001). While Canadian and Cambodian infant scores did not differ on infant subscale V: Clarity of Cues, the higher scores among Canadian infants on subscale VI: Responsiveness to Caregiver (8.2 vs. 6.6; p<0.001), contributed to significantly higher infant total score among Canadian infants (21.4 vs 19.6; p=0.002). Based on NCAFS reference values, one Cambodian and two Canadian mothers scored below the tenth percentile based on education level, which NCAST calls a 'worrisome' score (153).



Figure 4-1 Canadian and Cambodian NCAFS total and subscale scores

\*p<0.05

Cambodian and Canadian NCAFS caregiver, infant, and dyad scores, assessed for differences by sociodemographic factors within each geographic setting, are reported in **Tables 4.2 and 4.3**. NCAFS caregiver, infant, and dyad scores differed in Cambodia by National Wealth Quintile, with significantly lower scores among those in the wealthiest quintile when compared to those in the third quintile. No other differences were found.

	Cambodia (mean $\pm$ SD) <sup>1</sup>		
	Caregiver	Infant	Dyad
Maternal age, years			
< 22	$37.0\pm1.4$	$19.6\pm1.0$	$56.6\pm2.0$
<u>&gt; 22</u>	$37.2\pm0.6$	$19.6\pm0.5$	$56.9\pm0.9$
Parity			
Primiparous	$36.9\pm4.9$	$21.2 \pm 3$	$57.1 \pm 7.1$
Multiparous	$37.3 \pm 3.4$	$19.4\pm3.3$	$56.7\pm5.9$
National Wealth Quintile			
< 3 <sup>rd</sup> Quintile	$36.7\pm4^{ab}$	$19.7\pm2.9^{\mathrm{ab}}$	$56.3\pm6.3^{ab}$
Quintile 3	$39.6\pm2.8^{\rm a}$	$20.9\pm2.9^{\rm a}$	$60.6\pm4.9^{\rm a}$
$> 3^{rd}$ Quintile	$35.5\pm3.5^{\rm b}$	$18.1 \pm 3.6^{\mathrm{b}}$	$53.6\pm5.5^{\text{b}}$
Educational attainment			
< 7 years	$36.9\pm3.9$	$19.3\pm3.4$	$56.2\pm6.7$
7-12 years	$37.4\pm4.0$	$20.0\pm3.2$	$57.3\pm6.0$
13+ years	$38.3\pm3.3$	$20.0\pm3.2$	$58.3 \pm 5.6$
Infant age, weeks			
Q1/Q2: 11-18 weeks	$37.4 \pm 3.7$	$20.2\pm3.2$	$57.6\pm6.0$
Q3/Q4: 19-27 weeks	$37.0 \pm 4.1$	$19.0\pm3.3$	$56.0\pm6.5$
Infant sex			
Male	$37.1 \pm 4.2$	$19.1\pm2.7$	$56.3\pm6.1$
Female	$37.3\pm3.6$	$20.1\pm3.7$	$57.4\pm6.5$

Table 4-2: NCAFS Scores by sociodemographic factors among Cambodian sample

<sup>1</sup>values in the same column with different letters are significantly different

	Canada (mean $\pm$ SD)		
	Caregiver	Infant	Dyad
Maternal age, years			
< 31	$43.3\pm4.4$	$21.3\pm2.4$	$64.6\pm6.1$
<u>&gt; 31</u>	$43.3\pm3.6$	$21.5\pm2.3$	$64.8\pm5.2$
Parity			
Primiparous	$43.1\pm4.4$	$21.3\pm2.5$	$64.4\pm5.9$
Multiparous	$43.4\pm3.6$	$21.5\pm2.3$	$64.9\pm5.3$
Income <sup>1</sup>			
< CAD\$100,000	$43.9\pm4.1$	$21.0\pm2.6$	$64.8\pm6.3$
<u>&gt; C</u> AD\$100,000	$42.9\pm3.8$	$21.7 \pm 2.2$	$64.6 \pm 5.1$
Educational achievement <sup>2</sup>			
Undergraduate/college	$43.3\pm3.7$	$21.3\pm2.3$	$64.6 \pm 5.1$
Graduate	$42.9\pm4.3$	$21.7\pm2.6$	$64.6 \pm 6.4$
Marital status			
Married	$43.0\pm4.0$	$21.3\pm2.5$	$64.3\pm5.6$
Common-Law	$44.0\pm3.7$	$21.7\pm1.8$	$65.7\pm5.2$
Infant age, weeks			
<i>Q1/Q2: 11-18 weeks</i>	$42.5 \pm 4.1$	$21.4\pm2.0$	$63.9\pm5.5$
Q3/Q4: 19-27 weeks	$44.2 \pm 3.4$	$21.5\pm2.7$	$65.7 \pm 5.4$
Infant sex			
Male	$44.4 \pm 3.3$	$21.7\pm1.5$	$66.1 \pm 4.1$
Female	$42.3\pm4.2$	$21.2\pm2.9$	$63.5\pm6.3$

Table 4-3: NCAFS Scores by sociodemographic factors among Canadian sample

l Median Nova Scotia Income for couples with children is \$116,400 CAD in 2020 (189).

2 One participant received High School education

#### 4.3 The Feeding Environment

Relevant characteristics of the feeding environment including length of feed, breastfeeding position, and observed distractions, are described in Table 4-4. The length of feed in Cambodia (7:13  $\pm$  4:02) was significantly shorter than in Canada (9:35  $\pm$  5:34, p=0.003). In Cambodia, nearly all mothers were sitting straight at 90 degrees (93%) on the floor (75%) while breastfeeding, in contrast to mothers in Canada, 82% of whom breastfed in an armchair or couch, and more than half (66%) were leaned back to some degree.

Of the 55 videos recorded in Cambodia, 51 (93%) included another person, and in 35 (69%) of those videos, the mother spoke to another person. Almost half (47%) included non-domestic animals such as chickens. In Canadian videos, only 8 (15%) included another person, but four mothers were distracted by a technological device, while this never occurred in Cambodia.

	Halifax	Cambodia	p-value <sup>2</sup>
	N=55	N=55	
Length of feed, <i>minutes:seconds</i>	$9:35 \pm 5:34$	7:13 ± 4:02	0.012
Range	3:35-22:45	2:04-20:00	-
Used a breastfeeding support	35 (64%)	5 (9%)	
Pillow	25 (45%)	5 (9%)	0.002
Armchair	10 (18%)	-	
Distracted during feed <sup>3</sup>	9 (16%)	28 (51%)	
By other people	4 (44%)	26 (93%)	
By a device	5 (66%)	-	0.003
By the environment	-	2 (7%)	
By reading	2 (22%)	-	
Other people present during feed	8 (15%)	51 (93%)	
Grandparent	-	11 (22%)	
Other child	3 (38%)	27 (53%)	< 0.001
Husband	6 (63%)	1 (2%)	
Other person	-	34 (67%)	
Multiple other people	-	13 (26%)	
Mother talks to person present		× ,	
Yes	4 (50%)	35 (69%)	0.3
Animals present	× ,		
Yes	10 (18%)	26 (47%)	0.2
Mother's seat	~ /	× ,	
Floor/ground	-	41 (75%)	
Hammock	-	11 (20%)	
Armchair/Couch	45 (82%)	2 (4%)	< 0.001
Rocking Chair	5 (9%)	1 (2%)	
Other	2 (4%)	-	
Mothers sitting angle			
90 degrees	15 (27%)	51 (93%)	
Slightly leaned back	23 (42%)	2 (4%)	< 0.001
Leaned back $>30$ degrees	13 (24%)	`- ´	
Other	4 (7%)	2 (4%)	
Infant distracted by cameras <sup>4</sup>	~ /	× /	
Yes	9 (16%)	-	0.002

Table 4-4 Characteristics of the feeding environment as captured in videos taken in Halifax, Canada and Kampong Thom, Cambodia<sup>1</sup>.

<sup>1</sup> Data reported as n (%) or mean  $\pm$  SD (minutes:seconds), unless otherwise specified

<sup>3</sup> Differences in length of feed analyzed using t-test, all other comparisons completed using chi square <sup>4</sup> Maternal distraction was defined as looking away from the infant for >75% of the feeding session; using a mobile device or reading at least once for >30s; conversing with other adults or children at least once; or sleeping (145). <sup>5</sup> Infant distraction was defined as spending a greater amount of time looking at the cameras than looking at the caregiver.

## 4.4 NCAFS scores and the Perceived Stress Scale

Of the 55 Canadian participants, 44 (80%) completed the Perceived Stress Scale; caregiver, infant, and dyad NCAFS scores are reported by this stress in **Figure 4-2.** With this validated scale, approximately half of participants (n=23, 52%) were experiencing moderate perceived stress, with 36% and 11% experiencing high and low perceived stress, respectively. There were no significant differences in NCAFS scores by perceived stress levels, and no significant correlations between PSS scores and NCAFS caregiver (rho=0.003; p=0.983), infant (rho=0.026; p=0.869), or dyad (rho=0.012; p=0.941) scores.



Figure 4-2 NCAFS scores and Perceived Stress category among Canadian participants

#### **5.0 Discussion**

The purpose of this study was to assess levels of responsiveness during breastfeeding interactions among Canadian and Cambodian maternal-infant dyads. The NCAFS tool was used to assess feeding responsiveness in 55 Canadian and 55 Cambodian video-recorded breastfeeding sessions (153). Canadian mother-infant dyads scored significantly higher overall, as well as on four of six subscales (*mother:* I. Sensitivity to cues; III. Social-emotional growth fostering; IV. Cognitive growth fostering, *infant:* VI. Responsiveness to caregiver). Mothers in both settings showed similar responses to their infants' distress (subscale II), and infants showed similar clarity of cues (subscale V). These similarities and differences may be owed in part to the observed feeding environment, cultural beliefs about child development, and various social and environmental enablers and barriers to responsive feeding in these two settings.

#### 5.1 Participant characteristics

Infant characteristics across settings were largely similar by design, given the infant ageand sex-matching employed. Of note, Cambodian mothers were significantly younger than Canadian mothers (27.5 vs 32.3 years), had attained lower overall levels of education, and had a greater parity range (1-6 vs 1-4 children). These differences were expected, as sample characteristics are comparable to local demographics; for instance, Cambodian women typically have more children, as most achieve parity of 4.5 (3.9 surviving children) by the end of their reproductive years (6). Meanwhile, almost half (46%) of couples with children in Nova Scotia have only one child, and only 15% have three or more children (192). A notable difference in these two samples was wealth: the majority of our Cambodian participants had household incomes in the bottom two national wealth quintiles, while in Canada, almost half of our participants had household incomes in the upper two national wealth quintiles.

#### 5.2 Overall NCAFS responsiveness scores

Mothers in Cambodia were less sensitive to their infant's cues and participated in less socio-emotional and cognitive growth fostering, and infants in Cambodia were also less responsive to their caregivers. The mean NCAFS total dyad score among Cambodian dyads was approximately 8 points lower than Canadian (56.8 vs 64.7). Overall, the Cambodian mean score was also 6 points lower than the NCAFS reference values ( $56.8 \pm 6.2$  vs  $62.7 \pm 8.5$ ), which are

based on an American sample of 1,638 Caucasian, African American, and Hispanic/Latina mothers of infants aged 0-12 months (153). These results agree with previous reports of suboptimal levels of responsive feeding both in Cambodia (79,193) and in other LMIC, such as Sri Lanka (194). Canadian total scores ( $64.7 \pm 5.5$ ) were more comparable to NCAFS reference values, as expected, based on previous research showing that Canadian dyads score similarly to the NCAST PCI reference values (195), and that responsive feeding is valued by Canadian caregivers (196).

Based on these overall differences and given the vast differences in infant feeding across geographic settings, direct comparisons are inappropriate. As such, each NCAFS subscale will be discussed with reference to scores and related context within each country, rather than comparing results solely between the Canadian and Cambodian samples.

#### 5.3 Subscale I: Maternal Sensitivity to Cues

Here we report lower levels of responsiveness on behalf of caregivers than infants, demonstrating that the lower levels of responsiveness in Cambodia cannot be owed to the clarity of infants' cues, but rather on how the caregivers interpreted and responded to them. A mothers ability to recognize and interpret infant cues is essential in ensuring appropriate responses, and is measured by the NCAFS Maternal Sensitivity to Cues subscale (subscale I) (153). In this study, Cambodian mothers achieved an average of  $12.2 \pm 1.5$  out of 16 items on this subscale, slightly lower than the American NCAFS reference value of  $13.6 \pm 2.05$ . Difficulty interpreting infant cues has been previously documented in Cambodia. In a 2011 study, mothers specifically noted that they needed more information on how to tell if their baby was getting enough milk (79). This seems to be a common concern, as three other studies completed in other LMIC, Malawi (197), Zambia (198), and Indonesia (199), similarly indicated that mothers did not know how to interpret infant cues. Further, using interviews (79), focus groups, and observations (80), authors of two studies in Cambodia reported some positive practices based on the recognition of cues to initiate feeds (e.g. the number of feeds in a day is dependent on the baby), but participants also seemed to have difficulty recognizing disengagement cues, reporting common problems such as "baby crying" and "baby won't breastfeed".

The inability to interpret infant cues is not solely a Cambodian, or LMIC, problem, though. For example, in Australia, commonly cited infant feeding 'problems' such as food

refusal or fussiness have been typically viewed negatively by caregivers, rather than as a means of infant communication (200). Further, Canadian participants in a 2015 study reported a need for more practical information regarding responsive feeding, such as learning to read their infant's cues, and knowing when they're getting enough, particularly during 'on demand' feeding (201). Despite this, Canadian dyads received scores even higher than NCAFS reference values on the Sensitivity to Cues subscale ( $14.2 \pm 1.7$ ). This may be a result of ample information provided in Canada on responsive feeding, specifically with information on recognizing early and late hunger and satiety cues, by the Canadian Government, Health Canada, and local health agencies such as the Nova Scotia Health Authority (43,109,202-204).

#### 5.3.1 Distractions

Maternal sensitivity and responsiveness to infant cues can be negatively impacted by distractions during feeding, as caregivers who are splitting their attention may miss infant cues (106,145). In HIC, the most common distractions involve technology (e.g. phones, television), but also include reading, sleeping, and talking to others (144,205,206). In HIC, mothers selfreported media use ranged from 2-50% of feedings (144,169,207), with 97% of mothers in an American study self-reporting engagement with media at least sometimes while feeding their infant (207). Despite this, distractions - technological or otherwise - were not common among our Canadian participants. Here, feeds were commonly recorded inside a quiet modern home, with only five (9%) mothers using a device (e.g. phone or tablet) for >30 seconds during the breastfeeding session, and three (5%) others briefly checking a notification or silencing their phone after it rang/vibrated. Likewise, only 8 (15%) recorded breastfeeding sessions captured another person in the area. As previous reports of distractions among caregivers were selfreported, and this study included a single feed with potentially high incentive to 'perform', social desirability may have played an important role in the lack of distractions observed, and thus may not represent usual practice among Canadian participants. With such low incidence of distraction, it is not surprising that among Canadian participants, no differences were found in NCAFS maternal sensitivity to cues score (or other subscale scores) between those who were distracted and not distracted.

Distractions were much more commonly seen in our video-recorded breastfeeding sessions in Cambodia. Here, nearly all videos captured another person in the nearby area (93%), and in 69% of those, the mother spoke to another adult (67%), or another child (53%).

54

Comparable distractions were discussed in a report describing the feeding environment in rural Ethiopia, which included children playing in the background (21%), non-domestic animals (24%), and other adults (64%) (208). In Cambodia, this may be partially explained by the environment and housing. In this tropical climate, houses are built on stilts with cooler, shady areas underneath that make for a comfortable place to breastfeed. These are open areas, where passersby can be seen, vehicles or motos can be heard nearby, and where people gather to socialize. As a result, only 75% of mothers paid more attention to their infant than to other things in the environment (item #28) versus 96% in the Canadian sample.

Though potentially distracting, breastfeeding in these open areas and around other people is a great demonstration of the cultural acceptance and supportive breastfeeding environment in Cambodia, where woman have reported being 'not shy' to breastfeed around other people (79). Likewise, Cambodian culture considers breastfeeding a family affair, with grandmothers and sisters commonly offering help (209). This supportive breastfeeding environment and the commonality of breastfeeding in public in Cambodia may mean that participants here, in contrast to Canadian participants, were less likely to feel the need to 'perform', so these results may be more reflective of usual practice. Additionally, the socialization that mothers are participating in while breastfeeding, while distracting, may have positive impacts on mothers' mental health thereby increasing the quality of overall mother-infant interactions (207,209,210). Although distractions were more common in this sample, there were similarly no differences in NCAFS maternal sensitivity to cues or other subscale scores between distracted and non-distracted Cambodian mothers. This may be explained by the type of distractions, as it is possible that technological distractions are more engrossing and harder to quickly abandon, as compared to inperson distractions seen in Cambodia (211). As a result, they may not interfere with recognition of cues to the same extent.

### 5.4 Subscale II: Maternal Response to Distress

Infant distress, as indicated by potent disengagement cues, signal late hunger or a need to change the feeding situation (153). These include things like back arching, maximum lateral gaze (turning away), crying, and fussing. Maternal responses to these cues are measured on the NCAFS using subscale II: Response to Distress. In this study, response to infant distress was the one subscale that mothers in Canada and Cambodia did not score significantly differently on,

potentially because sensitivity to infant distress serves a different purpose than responses to nondistress cues measured on other subscales (212). These responses are thought to be based on different underlying beliefs and values: instead of fostering learning and reciprocity, these foster comfort and protection. This is corroborated by Leerkes et al., who reported that typical predictors of low maternal sensitivity, such as low income, are not predictors of sensitivity to distress (213). Together, this suggests that responses to distress may be more innate, and less impacted by external context or culture.

Just as an infants' tendency to seek comfort from a caregiver when distressed seems to be a universal adaptation (214), maternal comfort and nurturance are common responses across cultures (215). Authors of a 2017 study concluded that infant cries, a sign of distress, stimulate similar neurological and behavioural responses (e.g. holding the infant) among caregivers across 8 countries (216). Authors of this study go on to postulate that, from an evolutionary biology perspective, responding to infant distress may be a universal adaptive mechanism to ensure adequate reproduction and infant survival (215). With consideration of this research, and crosscultural similarity in response to distress scores in the present study, it is possible that maternal responses to distress are universal.

### 5.5 Subscale III and IV: Social-Emotional and Cognitive Growth Fostering

Interactions that stimulate social-emotional and cognitive growth fostering are measured on the NCAFS subscales III and IV, measuring behaviours such as eye contact, touch, and verbalizations which serve as proxies for contingent social interaction and the ability of a caregiver to provide scaffolding for infant growth and development (153). Cambodian mothers in this study participated in lower levels of social-emotional and cognitive growth fostering (10.4  $\pm$  1.6 and 4.9  $\pm$  1.9, respectively) than Canadian mothers (12.1  $\pm$  1.3 and 7.1  $\pm$  1.6, respectively) and NCAFS American reference values (11.9  $\pm$  2.1 and 6.6  $\pm$  2.1, respectively) (153). These interactions may have been driven by differences in positioning and maternal verbalness, which will be explored as case examples below.

### 5.5.1 Positioning

Positioning while breastfeeding is not only important for reducing pain and discomfort (217) but also influences important social interaction by enabling or preventing face-to-face and eye-to-eye contact (153). Among Cambodian participants, 75% were seated on the floor or raised

bamboo pallet, and 93% were sitting straight at a 90-degree angle. This position has been shown to cause musculoskeletal pain, restrict infant movement, and hinder face-to-face contact, interfering with natural cues (217). Common use of this position among Cambodian mothers may be related to a lack of access to the types of supports that assist in other breastfeeding positions such as armchairs, couches, and breastfeeding support pillows, all of which were commonly used among Canadian mothers (82%). Even the weather could be impacting mothers' choice of breastfeeding position: tropical temperatures in Kampong Thom may encourage minimal close contact between the trunks of mother and baby, made easier in a 90 degree position (217,218). With common concerns of overheating among mothers of infants in Cambodia, this position may be an effort to prevent maternal body heat transfer (219,220). In support of this, 8 (15%) Cambodian mothers did not achieve trunk-to-trunk contact during 50% of the feed (item #3), another important enabler of responsive behaviours (153). Unfortunately, this lack of physical contact paired with a position that may limit eye contact and does not encourage interaction could be contributing to lower levels of responsiveness (153,217).

In contrast, breastfeeding while laid back, also coined biological nursing, is a position in which a mother's back is supported and the baby's weight is rested on a mother's trunk (221). This allows for greater comfort, and with the help of gravity, encourages hands-free and face-to-face interaction (221,222). Laid back breastfeeding was most common among Canadian mothers, with 23 (42%) slightly leaning against the back of a couch or chair, and 13 (24%) reclined 30 degrees or more. This position did seem to allow for greater interaction, as nearly all Canadian mothers achieved social interaction (item #32; 80% vs 51%), and 69% offered fingerplay (item #42), as compared to 38% in Cambodia (153). Canadian participants also created comfortable positions with breastfeeding pillows (46%) and the arm of an armchair or couch (18%), which have been shown to decrease caregiver discomfort (185). Further, positioning has been described as one of the key skills for successful breastfeeding, with the Public Health Agency of Canada, the Canadian Pediatric Society, and Nova Scotian Department of Health and Wellness all suggesting the use of breastfeeding pillows if needed to allow for comfort (43,203,223). As such, results may be an indication of the information Canadian mothers receive.

While there is a lack of consensus on 'correct' breastfeeding postures, the one which imposes the least burden on the mother and allows the greatest opportunity for interaction likely will lead to more responsiveness (224,225). A 90-degree position, commonly observed in

Cambodian mothers in this study, may interfere with face-to-face and trunk-to-trunk contact, which makes interaction more difficult (221,222). In Canada, however, mothers have many supports available to create a position that works for them and their infant. In this way, positioning is likely to have played some role in the reported differences in social-emotional and cognitive growth fostering.

### 5.5.2 Verbalness

Verbalness has been described as one of the five main aspects of positive parenting, as exposure to language and vocalizations in everyday interactions supports infants' developing language and other developmental outcomes such as social skills (98,100,226). Compared to Cambodian mothers, Canadian mothers in this study achieved three items related to maternal verbalizations significantly more often: item #7: "caregiver comments verbally on hunger cues prior to or up to the first minute of the feeding"; #44: "caregiver talks to the child using two words at least three separate times during the feeding", and #48: "caregiver verbally responds to child's sounds within five seconds after child has vocalized" (153). This may be explained by active encouragement of verbalization in Canada, where it is accepted that children require verbal stimulation even in the womb, and resources commonly recommend smiling, laughing, and talking to your baby while feeding (203).

In Cambodia, cultural norms surrounding language differ greatly. Here, talking to babies *in utero* is not widely recognized as an important part of stimulating child development (209). In fact, over half of Cambodian women who participated in a 2006 study believed that infants did not hear at birth, instead 24% believed they would begin to hear around 1-2 months of age, and 33% believed that a baby would begin to hear at 3 months of age or older (209). This could explain why Cambodian mothers in our study participated in less verbal interaction; it could be that responding to infant vocalizations is not valued. However, the relationship between verbalness and nutrition is complicated. Though these types of interaction are important in social and cognitive development (227), they may not actually impact eating behaviours (228) or other markers of nutrition status, such as infant weight gain (229). Further, positive caregiver verbalizations while feeding, studied in Vietnam, actually increased infant susceptibility to pressured feeding, increasing intake even past the point of satiation (230), demonstrating the delicate balance between positive, responsive verbalizations and adverse pressuring verbalizations.

58

These results demonstrate the importance of cultural context in measuring, and designing interventions to facilitate, maternal-infant interactions. While improving verbal interactions while breastfeeding may be beneficial to the child (229), interventions must consider cultural beliefs about language to ensure programs target the root issue, and do not cause harm.

#### 5.6 Subscale V: Infant Clarity of Cues

Research in HIC has shown that infants have the innate ability to communicate hunger and satiety through cues such as rooting or turning away (231). During responsive feeding, caregivers should be able to recognize those cues, and for that to happen cues must be clear and consistent (8). Infant's clarity of cues, measured on the NCAFS subscale V, were similar among Cambodian ( $13.0 \pm 1.6$ ) and Canadian ( $13.2 \pm 1.5$ ) infants in this study. Scores in both countries also aligned with American NCAFS reference values ( $12.77 \pm 1.95$ ). Similar results were found in a study examining mother-child responsiveness among dyads in rural Ethiopia, where infants were found to be more behaviourally responsive than their caregivers (208). Further, just as there are universally recognizable facial expressions among adults in different cultures, vocal infant cues, regardless of culture, seem to have universal properties (232). Cross-culturally, infant cues are distinguishable when communicating negative emotions, positive emotions (233) and even subtle interactions such as giving, showing, and requesting food (234). These findings corroborate the innate ability of infants, regardless of location and culture, to communicate hunger and satiation.

#### 5.7 Subscale VI: Infant Responsiveness to Caregiver

While innate cues seem to be present cross-culturally, infant responsiveness to their caregivers is a learned response owed to the bidirectionality of responsive feeding (8). Black & Aboud postulate that when caregivers respond responsively to an infant's cues, infants realize that their cues are effective and continue to produce more distinct and meaningful signals. In support of this, the author of a study involving mothers from 8 countries reported that across cultures, mothers who engaged their infants in turn had infants who were more attentive to them, and those mothers who encouraged learning had infants who explored their environments more (215). In further agreement, a 2012 study compared interactions between German infants, who experience many face-to-face interactions, and infants from rural Cameroon, in a community

with little such interaction (235). At six weeks old, infants and mothers from both groups exchanged smiles a similar amount, but by 12 weeks German infants had learned to participate in the interaction and smiled in response to their mothers smile more frequently. This learned responsiveness through interaction could explain why infants in Cambodia, who were experiencing lower levels of responsiveness than Canadians, were also less responsive to their mothers ( $6.6 \pm 1.9$  vs  $8.2 \pm 1.3$ , respectively; p<0.001), despite scoring similarly on the clarity of cues subscale.

#### 5.8 Length of feed

Time spent breastfeeding is highly variable among women, with NCAFS suggesting a 10-15-minute range, while acknowledging that mothers should simply follow the infants lead (153). The average length of feed in Cambodia was significantly shorter than in Canada by over two minutes (7:13 ± 4:02 vs 9:35 ± 5:34, p=0.012). 'Time poverty' likely has impacts on the length of feed in Cambodia, as one of the most common maternal breastfeeding difficulties is "time constraints" (79,80). Cambodian women typically continue to work shortly after birth, have large, often multi-generational households with multiple children and elders requiring care, and experience inequitable sharing of home-minding responsibilities, all of which could adversely impact the time dedicated for breastfeeding (193,209,236). Short feeds may also be a result of feeding more frequently. Without methods of soothing such as pacifiers that are common in HIC, it is possible that Cambodian mothers offer the breast to soothe, resulting in more frequent feeds. This is in agreement with information from UNICEF, who suggests feeding not just for food, but also for comfort, in response to distress, or "whenever it might help" (237).

Longer feeds, such as those seen among Canadian participants, which leave a baby satiated for longer likely also better allow for maternal control over 'mealtimes', scheduled naps, and extracurricular activities. In support of this, in a 2009 qualitative study, 50% of Canadian women reporting following a feeding schedule either alone or in combination with on-demand feeding (238). Longer feeds have also been associated with higher levels of maternal controlling feeding behaviours in American women (239). Despite this, lengthier feeds may also provide more opportunities for dyads to pause, burp, and interact, which may contribute to higher responsiveness scores. Further, mothers in Canada have smaller households and most women are afforded paid maternity leave for 12-18 months (240), which likely creates more time to dedicate

60

to breastfeeding. This dedicated time may also allow Canadian mothers to learn and master skills in responsive feeding, which take practice.

### 5.9 NCAFS scores and sociodemographic factors

Various sociodemographic factors have been shown to impact NCAFS responsiveness scores. The NCAST reference values themselves highlight significant differences by maternal age/education, parity, and ethnic group (153), that are also reported elsewhere (241,242). However, in the current study, there were no differences in NCAFS scores by sociodemographic characterises among Canadian participants. While this may be attributable to the homogenous composition of the Canadian sample, authors of a Canadian study completed in 2009 also found no associations between sociodemographic factors and NCAFS scores other than maternal level of education among maternal-newborn dyads (157). As all but one Canadian participant in the present study had received an undergraduate or graduate degree, it is not surprising that no differences were found.

In a similar way, NCAFS scores among Cambodian dyads did not differ by maternal age, education level, parity, or infant age, but did differ by wealth index. Cambodian participants in the richest two quintiles scored lower than those in the middle wealth quintile. While this may be unexpected based on research in HIC where those with higher incomes are typically more likely to breastfeed, in LMIC, breastfeeding rates are lower among wealthier and older parents (15,33). This may be because maternal income-generating activities outside the home are the main predictor of early breastfeeding cessation, and could be impacting responsiveness as well (33). However, there was no significant difference between NCAFS scores of those in the poorest and middle wealth quintile.

### 5.10 NCAFS in Cambodia

A 2019 systematic review revealed limited validity and reliability of tools available to assess responsive feeding, particularly in infants less than 2 years old (148). Although the NCAFS tool has been used in other LMICs (153,243), the tool is not necessarily appropriate for use globally as infant feeding beliefs and practices differ greatly cross-culturally. For example, in Cambodia, it is believed that gently tapping the child's chest or covering their mouth will serve to calm the child which, without cultural context would likely be considered a 'negative' behaviour on the NCAFS (209). Further, 'sweet words', and particularly praise for good

behaviour, are seen as something for the rich and elite in Cambodia, and as a result, are less common among the less educated or poor (244). Likewise, with cultural beliefs that infants are unable to hear and the demonstrated lack of caregiver verbalizations, it is unlikely that item #50, pertaining to the use of baby talk, is relevant in Cambodia. Encouragingly though, some NCAFS items did allow for consideration of cultural context. In our study, Cambodian culture was specifically taken into consideration when scoring "gentle touch" and "abrupt handling", which is to be scored based on the infant's reaction. Cambodian mothers tended to enthusiastically pat their baby's bums while feeding, and though it may be considered 'rough' by Canadian standards, here, the infant was not startled or upset by it, and Cambodian collaborators confirmed that this is a normal Cambodian parenting behaviour. This allowed the behaviour to be scored as the comforting behaviour it seemed to be, comparable to rocking or bouncing commonly seen in Canada.

Given the examples above, cultural adaptation may be required to accurately measure certain facets of the NCAFS in Cambodia, such as verbal responsiveness. Verbal responsiveness is measured in a potentially more appropriate way in a recently developed tool for measuring feeding responsiveness, which only distinguishes between positive and negative verbalizations (245). In contrast, the NCAFS scale specifies that verbalizations from a caregiver must only be used to score if the caregiver is talking *to* or *about* their infant (153). In nine video-recorded breastfeeding sessions in Cambodia, mothers were observed talking to another adult in the area while maintaining their gaze on the infant. By remaining in a position where they are still able to openly interact with their babies, these verbalizations may similarly contribute to cognitive development, whether speech is directed to them or not. If these verbalizations were able to be included in the NCAFS score, four Cambodian mothers would have received one additional points, and five participants would have received two additional points.

5.10.1 Responsiveness in Cambodia not measured by NCAFS

Despite low levels of responsiveness as scored by the NCAFS in this study, upon informal observation, it seems that Cambodian mothers are actually very good at recognizing and responding to their child's hunger and fullness cues. In videos recorded for this study, many times a mother is already breastfeeding when the video begins, or the mother reports that their infant is refusing the breast because they have already been fed. It seems this is because Cambodian mothers pay little attention to external cues, such as the time of day or when the

62

research assistant is scheduled to arrive, when deciding when to feed. In fact, many simply do not have any external cues to rely on, with only 15% of Cambodian participants in this study owning a watch or clock. A similar phenomenon was observed by Sall et al (2020), who reported that 80% of Cambodian dyads excluded from their study on responsive feeding were excluded because the meal had already been fed to the child, despite scheduling a visit time (245). Despite higher responsiveness scores, several videos in Canada show mothers consoling their baby in response to late-stage hunger cues because they relied more on the timing of the research assistant than infant hunger cues. This further calls into question the validity of the NCAFS, particularly when used to analyze an isolated feeding session.

#### 5.10.2 Responsiveness interventions

Many intervention studies in LMICs aim to increase responsiveness by providing education on responsive feeding and parenting. Interventions focussing only on responsive feeding have improved self-feeding and responsive verbalizations among infants 8-20 months old in Bangladesh (229), and improved dietary intake and mental development among 200 mother-infant (<2 yrs) dyads in India (246). However, interventions in Cambodia typically take place during the complementary feeding stage (>6 months), and include various other confounding interventions, making it difficult to isolate the impact of responsive feeding education (219).

Despite a lack of responsive feeding-focussed interventions in Cambodia, specifically among dyads including infants <6 months old, mothers included in Wren & Chambers 2011 study were eager to learn and improve their practices. As Cambodian mothers were significantly less responsive than their Canadian counterparts and are facing critical barriers with regards to knowledge of responsive feeding, widespread and consistently delivered interventions particularly focussing on preventing distractions, increasing verbal interactions, and emphasizing the importance of breastfeeding position in encouraging interactions, could improve responsive feeding, and potentially the nutritional status, of Cambodian children.

#### 5.11 Recommendations for further research

Considering this, further efforts to improve responsive feeding in Cambodia should employ a tool that has been validated for use in Cambodia, such as the recently created tool by Sall et al. (2020) which was developed in consultation with local Cambodian enumerators and includes items pertaining to common distractions such as "taking care of other family members" (245). Unfortunately this tool is limited to use among children aged 6-23 months, which further supports the need for tools that measure responsiveness in infants less than six months old, before the complementary feeding period (243).

There is also a strong need for longitudinal research, particularly in LMICs, to investigate whether levels of responsiveness in early childhood impacts growth, dietary intake, and eating habits later in life. While positive effects of responsive parenting and feeding on cognitive outcomes are well established, even in HIC, research is still inconclusive regarding the long-term impacts of responsive and non-responsive infant feeding behaviours on levels of under- or overnutrition and later ability to eat in accordance with hunger and satiety cues (8,247). This is especially apparent in the case of responsiveness and undernutrition in LMIC, versus overnutrition commonly studied in HIC (126,247,248). Importantly, further research should also investigate responsive feeding in Cambodia qualitatively to better understand why Cambodian mothers feed in the way that they do. This may provide better context regarding cultural differences in feeding behaviours and would likely provide better guidance regarding interventions.

With this, future intervention studies in should: include infants <6 months old; allow for the analysis of the relationship between responsiveness and related outcomes (dietary intake, growth, later cognitive or social development) without confounding interventions, such as nutrient supplementation; and be provided for no charge, as cost is typically a determining factor for Cambodian women receiving care. The provision of support through cell phones (249), home visits, and educational sessions with community-based volunteers (250) has been shown to be effective in facilitating intervention uptake in the past. Similarly, community or family-based meetings would likely be effective, given the supportive breastfeeding culture in Cambodia, and research demonstrating positive effects of including grandmothers and husbands in behaviour change interventions in LMIC (251).

Further research on responsive infant feeding in Canada should focus on measuring responsiveness in more diverse, normative, populations to establish more representative yardstick measures. Much of the research using NCAFS in HIC involves high-risk maternalinfant dyads, and as the NCAFS normative values may not be accurate in Canada, comparisons are difficult. A recent study compared the responsiveness of Canadian high-risk and community

64

samples to American NCAST normative data to determine its applicability, but focussed on the NCAST teaching scales, rather than the feeding scales (252). A study similarly examining levels of feeding responsiveness among healthy and diverse participants would fill a gap in Canadian research. In addition, with growing use of breastfeeding supports, pacifiers, and bottle-feeding in HIC, it would be beneficial to examine the impacts these may have on maternal-infant interactions in Canadian dyads.

### 5.12 Strengths and limitations

### 5.12.1 Strengths

Major strengths of this study were that feeding sessions were recorded in participants homes, rather than in a laboratory, as well as the employment of local research assistants in both settings to allow for instructions and data collection in local language. Another of the strengths of this study was the use of video-recorded breastfeeding sessions, which decreases the likelihood of missing more subtle NCAFS items, such as an infant's smile, compared to live assessments. The use of video-recorded sessions also allowed for the later translation of videos from Khmer to English, versus in-person translation which may be less accurate and more distracting for mothers. Another strength of the recorded feedings was that it allowed for highly accurate inter-rater coding, as each rater used the same videos in contrast to in-person observation where each rater may be seeing a different angle. The level of inter-rater reliability was a further strength of this study, with 91% agreement based on 14 videos coded by two NCAFS trained coders (85-90% agreement is deemed appropriate by NCAFS). Double-coding to ensure consistency over time was also performed, with 5 videos double-coded halfway through analysis, and 5 when all had been analyzed, with 97% intra-rater agreement. Use of the NCAFS among Canadian mothers is also a strength of this study, as its validity and reliability is welldocumented (see section 3.6.3).

## 5.12.2 Limitations

The COVID-19 pandemic, which took place throughout data collection in Canada, may have introduced greater levels of stress and anxiety among dyads participating during this time. To assess and potentially control for related impacts, the Perceived Stress Scale was employed. Of the Canadian participants in this study, 44 participated during the COVID-19 pandemic, and of those, 16 (29%) were experiencing high levels of stress. Despite research showing negative impacts of stress on caregiver responsiveness (253), there were no significant differences between the total or subscale NCAFS scores of those experiencing low (n=5), moderate (n=23), or high (n=16) stress. However, the impact of this stress on responsive feeding cannot be excluded. Another limitation of this study was the inclusion of only one feeding session. While potentially appropriate for an exploratory study such as this, Bentley et al. 2011 discuss the importance of measuring more than one feeding session due to such a high degree of variability between feeding sessions and across meals (254). Many factors can impact a parents' ability to perform optimal responsive feeding practices during a single feeding session including time allocation, their infants' temperament, and level of stress (231,254). These variations likely would have been more controlled or avoided by being able to record two feeding sessions at different times of the day. Finally, there is also potential for both social desirability and response bias in this study.

Though video-recording breastfeeding sessions for analyses brought greater flexibility and less potential for human error in scoring, the observational nature of the study lends itself well to the Hawthorne effect, which is a phenomenon whereby people act differently while being observed (255). This effect was partially controlled by recording feeding sessions in participants' homes, versus in a laboratory. However, as the successfulness of breastfeeding is inherently tied to 'good mothering', as judged by infant behaviours or concepts like 'neatness' in public, the social desirability effect is likely to have still impacted behaviour (29,209,256). Despite these being observed in both settings, it is also possible that it may have had greater impacts on scores in Canada, as mothers were likely more aware of the recommendations to feed responsively and so may have had a better understanding of what the study was measuring, i.e. what the researchers were 'looking for'.

Response bias likely also impacted results of this study, as evidenced by the wealth distribution in both Canadian and Cambodian samples. In Canada, participants were mostly White, highly educated, and had high incomes. This suggests that perhaps a certain type of mother was interested in participating in the study, despite varied recruitment *(see section 3.4)*. In Cambodia, the opposite trend was in effect, with most participants having incomes below the middle quintile, suggesting the same. Based on results of this study and previous research *(see section 5.9)*, these populations both may have scored higher on the NCAFS than more

66

representative samples. This may explain why Canadian dyads in this study scored slightly higher than NCAFS reference values.

#### 5.13 Conclusions

In this study, we assessed levels of responsiveness during breastfeeding sessions of 110 mothers and infants < 6 months old in both Nova Scotia, Canada, and Kampong Thom Province, Cambodia using the NCAFS. Levels of responsiveness differed by country, with Cambodian dyads scoring significantly lower overall (56.8 vs 64.7; p<0.001), and on four of six NCAFS subscales. Differences in responsiveness were owed less in part to the clarity of the infant's cues, which may be innate across cultures, and more to how mothers responded to them, indicating that results are likely attributable to differences in the observed feeding environment and the availability of information and support to encourage responsive feeding across countries. In contrast, maternal responses to distress cues did not differ between Canadian and Cambodian mothers (13.2 vs 13; p=0.7), agreeing with past research suggesting a universal maternal impulse to soothe an infant in similar ways.

The feeding environment in Cambodia offered significantly more distractions, particularly other people, and lasted a shorter length of time. Despite research suggesting high use of technology among mothers while breastfeeding, the feeding environment afforded to Canadian dyads was typically quiet, and mothers used various breastfeeding supports to optimize positioning, seemingly allowing for more mother-infant interaction.

Results of this study may have been impacted by social desirability bias, due to its observational nature, and in Canada, a taboo regarding breastfeeding in public. These results may also be an indication of need for cultural adaptation of the NCAFS for use in Cambodia, however, particularly with regards to maternal verbalness.

Results of this study highlight specific facets of responsiveness that are lacking in Cambodia and provides novel insights into how responsive breastfeeding practices differ crossculturally among mothers and infants less than six months old. Despite previous evidence to support positive impacts of responsive feeding on cognitive and social development, and growth and eating patterns, the clinical significance of differences in NCAFS scores across countries in this study is not clear. As such the long-term impacts of lower levels of responsiveness seen in Cambodia, particularly on eating behaviour and long-term outcomes such as childhood growth patterns, should be further investigated. To investigate these outcomes, further research should be particularly focussed on using interventions on highlighted areas, such as verbalness. In Canada, research should continue to explore responsiveness using the NCAFS in more diverse Canadian dyads such as minority ethnicities and those with lower socioeconomic status.

# 6.0 References

- 1. Kramer MS, Kakuma R. Optimal duration of exclusive breastfeeding. Cochrane Database Syst Rev. 2012.CD003517(8).
- 2. Lönnerdal B. Bioactive proteins in breast milk. J Paediatr Child Health. 2013.49:1–7.
- 3. Victora CG, Bahl R, Barros AJD, França VA, Horton S, Krasevec J, et al. Breastfeeding in the 21st century: epidemiology, mechanisms, and lifelong effect. Lancet. 2016.387:475.
- 4. Dieterich CM, Felice JP, O'Sullivan E, Rasmussen KM. Breastfeeding and health outcomes for the mother-infant dyad. Pediatr Clin North Am. 2013.60(1):31–48.
- 5. World Health Organization. Promoting proper feeding for infants and young children [Internet]. World Health Organization; 2019. Available from: https://www.who.int/nutrition/topics/infantfeeding/en/
- 6. National Institute of Statistics, Directorate General for Health. Cambodia: Demographic Health Survey. Phnom Penh, Cambodia; 2015.
- Statistics Canada. Exclusive Breastfeeding, at least 6 months, by age group [Internet].
  2018. Available from: https://www150.statcan.gc.ca/t1/tbl1/en/tv.action?pid=1310009622
- 8. Black MM, Aboud FE. Responsive Feeding Is Embedded in a Theoretical Framework of Responsive Parenting. J Nutr. 2011.141(3):490–4.
- 9. Birch LL, Fisher JA. Appetite and eating behavior in children. Pediatr Clin North Am. 1995.42(4):931–53.
- 10. Brown A, Lee M. Breastfeeding during the first year promotes satiety responsiveness in children aged 18-24 months. Pediatr Obes. 2012.7(5):382–90.
- 11. Skilton MR, Marks GB, Ayer JG, Garden FL, Garnett SP, Harmer JA, et al. Weight gain in infancy and vascular risk factors in later childhood. Pediatrics. 2013.131(6).
- 12. Lönnerdal B. Nutritional and physiologic significance of human milk proteins. Am J Clin Nutr. 2003.77(suppl):1537–40.
- 13. Sankar MJ, Sinha B, Chowdhury R, Bhandari N, Taneja S, Martines J, et al. Optimal breastfeeding practices and infant and child mortality: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Acta Paediatr. 2015.104:3–13.
- 14. Horta BL, Loret de Mola C, Victora CG. Long-term consequences of breastfeeding on cholesterol, obesity, systolic blood pressure and type 2 diabetes: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Acta Paediatr. 2015.104:30–7.
- 15. Victora CG, Lessa Horta B, Loret De Mola C, Quevedo L, Tavares Pinheiro R, Gigante DP, et al. Association between breastfeeding and intelligence, educational attainment, and income at 30 years of age: a prospective birth cohort study from Brazil. Lancet Glob Heal. 2015.3:199–205.
- 16. Horta BL, Loret de Mola C, Victora CG. Breastfeeding and intelligence: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Acta Paediatr. 2015.104:14–9.
- Chowdhury R, Sinha B, Sankar MJ, Taneja S, Bhandari N, Rollins N, et al. Breastfeeding and maternal health outcomes: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Acta Paediatr. 2015.104(467):96–113.
- 18. Binns C, Lee M, Yun Low W. The long-term public health benefits of breastfeeding. Asia-Pacific J Public Heal. 2016.28(1):7–14.
- 19. World Health Organization, United Nations Children's Fund. Global Nutrition Targets 2025: Breastfeeding policy brief [Internet]. 2014. Available from: https://apps.who.int/iris/bitstream/handle/10665/149022/WHO\_NMH\_NHD\_14.7\_eng.pd f?ua=1

- 20. Roberts TJ, Carnahan E, Gakidou E. Can breastfeeding promote child health equity? A comprehensive analysis of breastfeeding patterns across the developing world and what we can learn from them. BMC Med. 2013.11(1):254.
- 21. Colombo L, Crippa BL, Consonni D, Bettinelli ME, Agosti V, Mangino G, et al. Breastfeeding determinants in healthy term newborns. Nutrients. 2018.10(1):5–8.
- 22. United Nations Children's Fund. Infant and Young Child Feeding [Internet]. 2016. Available from: https://data.unicef.org/topic/nutrition/infant-and-young-child-feeding/
- 23. Fund UNC. Infant and Young Child Feeding [Internet]. 2019. Available from: https://data.unicef.org/topic/nutrition/infant-and-young-child-feeding/
- 24. The World Health Organization. Gross Domestic Product [Internet]. Available from: https://www.who.int/data/gho/indicator-metadata-registry/imr-details/481
- 25. The World Health Organization. Gross National Income (GNI) [Internet]. Available from: https://www.who.int/data/gho/indicator-metadata-registry/imr-details/1144
- 26. The World Bank. World Bank Country and Lending Groups [Internet]. 2020. Available from: https://datahelpdesk.worldbank.org/knowledgebase/articles/906519-world-bank-country-and-lending-groups
- United Nations Children's Fund. Breastfeeding: A Mother's Gift, for Every Child [Internet]. New York, NY; 2018. Available from: https://www.unicef.org/publications/files/UNICEF\_Breastfeeding\_A\_Mothers\_Gift\_for\_E very\_Child.pdf
- 28. Leeming D, Williamson I, Lyttle S, Johnson S. Socially sensitive lactation: Exploring the social context of breastfeeding. Psychol Heal. 2013.28(4):450–68.
- 29. Andrews T, Knaak S. Medicalized mothering: Experiences with breastfeeding in Canada and Norway. Sociol Rev. 2013.61(1):88–110.
- 30. Dubois L, Girard M. Social determinants of initiation, duration and exclusivity of breastfeeding at the population level: The results of the longitudinal study of child development in Quebec. Can J Public Heal. 2003.94(4).
- Stough CO, Khalsa AS, Nabors LA, Merianos AL, Peugh J. Predictors of exclusive breastfeeding for 6 months in a national sample of US children. Am J Heal Promot. 2019.33(1):48–56.
- 32. Al-Sahab B, Lanes A, Feldman M, Tamim H. Prevalence and predictors of 6-month exclusive breastfeeding among Canadian women: a national survey. BMC Pediatr. 2010.10(20).
- 33. Balogun OO, Dagvadorj A, Anigo KM, Ota E, Sasaki S. Factors influencing breastfeeding exclusivity during the first 6 months of life in developing countries: a quantitative and qualitative systematic review. Matern Child Nutr. 2015.11(4):433–51.
- 34. Desmond D, Meaney S. A qualitative study investigating the barriers to returning to work for breastfeeding mothers in Ireland. Int Breastfeed J. 2016.11:16.
- 35. Smith JP, McIntyre E, Craig L, Javanparast S, Strazdins L, Mortensen K. Workplace support, breastfeeding and health. Fam Matters. 2013.93(January):58–73.
- 36. Semenic S, Loiselle C, Gottlieb L. Predictors of the duration of exclusive breastfeeding among first-time mothers. Res Nurs Health. 2008.31(5):428–41.
- 37. Mitra AK, Khoury AJ, Hinton AW, Carothers C. Predictors of breastfeeding intention among low-income women. Matern Child Heal. 2004.8(2).
- 38. Sandhi A, Lee GT, Chipojola R, Huda MH, Kuo S-Y. The relationship between perceived milk supply and exclusive breastfeeding during the first six months postpartum: a cross-

sectional study. Int Breastfeed J. 2020.15(1):65.

- 39. Sheehan D, Krueger P, Watt S, Sword W, Bridle B. The Ontario mother and infant survey: Breastfeeding outcomes. J Hum Lact. 2001.17(3):211–9.
- 40. Gatti L. Maternal perceptions of insufficient milk supply in breastfeeding. J Nurs Scholarsh. 2008.40(4):355–63.
- 41. Flaherman VJ, Chan S, Desai R, Agung FH, Hartati H, Yelda F. Barriers to exclusive breast-feeding in Indonesian hospitals: a qualitative study of early infant feeding practices. Public Health Nutr. 2018.21(14):2689–97.
- 42. Sharma IK, Byrne A. Early initiation of breastfeeding: a systematic literature review of factors and barriers in South Asia. Int Breastfeed J. 2016.11:17.
- 43. Public Health Agency of Canada. Breastfeeding. In: Family-Centred Maternity and Newborn Care: National Guidelines. 2019.
- 44. Hookway L. An exploration of common infant behaviour misinterpretations that can lead to a perception of low milk supply [Internet]. Community Practitioner. 2016.
- 45. Ingram J, Rosser J, Jackson D. Breastfeeding peer supporters and a community support group: evaluating their effectiveness. Matern Child Nutr. 2005.1(2):111–8.
- 46. McLeish J, Redshaw M. Mothers' accounts of the impact on emotional wellbeing of organised peer support in pregnancy and early parenthood: A qualitative study. BMC Pregnancy Childbirth. 2017.17(1):1–14.
- 47. Rempel LA, Rempel JK. Partner influence on health behavior decision-making: Increasing breastfeeding duration. J Soc Pers Relat. 2004.21(1):92–111.
- Mitchell-Box K, Braun KL, Hurwitz EL, Hayes DK. Breastfeeding attitudes: Association between maternal and male partner attitudes and breastfeeding intent. Breastfeed Med. 2013.8(4):368–73.
- 49. Bonia K, Twells L, Halfyard B, Ludlow V, Newhook LA, Murphy-Goodridge J. A qualitative study exploring factors associated with mothers' decisions to formula-feed their infants in Newfoundland and Labrador, Canada. BMC Public Health. 2013.13(645).
- 50. Nsiah-Asamoah C, Doku DT, Agblorti S. Mothers' and Grandmothers' misconceptions and socio-cultural factors as barriers to exclusive breastfeeding: A qualitative study involving Health Workers in two rural districts of Ghana. PLoS One. 2020.15(9).
- 51. Public Health Agency of Canada. Mothers' Voices: What women say about pregnancy, childbirth and early motherhood. [Internet]. 2009. Available from: www.publichealth.gc.ca/mes.
- 52. Sasaki Y, Md A, Kakimoto K, Kanal K, Kuroiwa C. Predictors of exclusive breast-feeding in early infancy: A survey report from Phnom Penh, Cambodia. J Paediatr Nurs. 2010.25:463–9.
- 53. Dearden KA, Quan LN, Do M, Marsh DR, Pachón H, Schroeder DG, et al. Work outside the home is the primary barrier to exclusive breastfeeding in rural Viet Nam: insights from mothers who exclusively breastfed and worked. Food Nutr Bull. 2002.23(4).
- 54. Bashour HN, Kharouf MH, AbdulSalam AA, El Asmar K, Tabbaa MA, Cheikha SA. Effect of postnatal home visits on maternal/infant outcomes in Syria: A randomized controlled trial. Public Health Nurs. 2008.25(2):115–25.
- 55. Haase B, Brennan E, Wagner CL. Effectiveness of the IBCLC: Have we made an impact on the care of breastfeeding families over the past decade? J Hum Lact. 2019.35(3):441–52.
- 56. Aston M, Price S, Etowa J, Vukic A, Young L, Hart C, et al. Listening to the voices of

mothers and Public Health Nurses: Personal, social, and institutional aspects of early home visits [Internet]. 2014.

- 57. West JM, Power J, Hayward K, Joy P. An exploratory thematic analysis of the breastfeeding experience of students at a Canadian university. J Hum Lact. 2017.33(1):205–13.
- 58. Whitfield K, Chan K. From "nurturing" to "indecent": Discomfort towards photographs of breastfeeding among adults in Nova Scotia, Canada. Curr Dev Nutr. 2020.4(Supplement 2).
- 59. Coomson JB, Aryeetey R. Perception and practice of breastfeeding in public in an urban community in Accra, Ghana. Int Breastfeed J. 2018.13(18).
- 60. Mlay RS, Keddy B, Stern PN. Demands out of context: Tanzanian women combining exclusive breastfeeding with employment. Health Care Women Int. 2004.25(3):242–54.
- 61. Nabulsi M. Why are breastfeeding rates low in Lebanon? A qualitative study. BMC Pediatr. 2011.11(1):75.
- 62. The World Bank. GNI per capita (Canada) [Internet]. 2020. Available from: https://data.worldbank.org/indicator/NY.GNP.PCAP.PP.CD?locations=CA
- 63. Gionet L. Health at a glance: Breastfeeding trends in Canada [Internet]. Statistics Canada. 2013.
- 64. Government of Canada. Duration of Exclusive Breastfeeding in Canada: Key Statistics and Graphics (2009-2010) [Internet]. 2012. Available from: https://www.canada.ca/en/health-canada/services/food-nutrition/food-nutritionsurveillance/health-nutrition-surveys/canadian-community-health-survey-cchs/durationexclusive-breastfeeding-canada-key-statistics-graphics-2009-2010.html
- 65. The Government of Canada. Trends in Breastfeeding Practices in Canada (2001 to 2009-2010) Canada.ca [Internet]. 2012. Available from: https://www.canada.ca/en/health-canada/services/food-nutrition/food-nutrition-surveillance/health-nutrition-surveys/canadian-community-health-survey-cchs/trends-breastfeeding-practices-canada-2001-2009-10-food-nutrition-surveillance-health-canada.html
- 66. Kirk SFL, Sim SM, Hemmens E, Price SL. Lessons learned from the implementation of a Provincial Breastfeeding Policy in Nova Scotia, Canada and the implications for childhood obesity. Int J Environ Res Public Health. 2012.4:1308–18.
- 67. Statistics Canada. Annual Demographic Estimates: Canada, Provinces and Territories [Internet]. 2020. Available from: https://www150.statcan.gc.ca/n1/en/catalogue/91-215-X
- 68. Statistics Canada. Education Highlight Tables [Internet]. 2016. Available from: https://www12.statcan.gc.ca/census-recensement/2016/dp-pd/hlt-fst/edu-sco/indexeng.cfm
- 69. Statistics Canada. Immigration and Ethnocultural Diversity Highlight tables [Internet]. 2016. Available from: https://www12.statcan.gc.ca/census-recensement/2016/dp-pd/hlt-fst/imm/index-eng.cfm
- 70. Statistics Canada. Canada goes urban [Internet]. 2015. Available from: https://www150.statcan.gc.ca/n1/pub/11-630-x/11-630-x2015004-eng.htm
- 71. Allin S. Does equity in healthcare use vary across Canadian provinces? Healthc Policy. 2008.3(4):83–99.
- 72. Statistics Canada. Median after-tax income, Canada and provinces [Internet]. 2017. Available from: https://www150.statcan.gc.ca/n1/daily-quotidien/190226/t003b-eng.htm
- 73. Canadian human rights commission. Policy on Pregnancy & Human Rights in the
Workplace [Internet]. Available from: https://www.chrc-ccdp.gc.ca/eng/content/policyand-best-practices-page-2#ftn17

- 74. The Counter Intelligence Agency. Cambodia [Internet]. 2019. Available from: https://www.cia.gov/library/publications/the-world-factbook/attachments/summaries/CBsummary.pdf
- World Bank Group. New country classifications by income level: 2018-2019 [Internet].
   2018. Available from: https://blogs.worldbank.org/opendata/new-country-classificationsincome-level-2018-2019
- 76. The World Bank. GDP per capita Cambodia [Internet]. 2019. Available from: https://data.worldbank.org/indicator/NY.GDP.PCAP.CD?locations=KH
- 77. World Health Organization. Global strategy on infant and young child feeding Report by the Secretariat [Internet]. 2002. Available from: https://apps.who.int/gb/archive/pdf\_files/WHA55/ea5515.pdf?ua=1
- International Labour Organization. Practical challenges for maternity protection in the Cambodian garment industry [Internet]. 2015. Available from: http://ilo.org/wcmsp5/groups/public/---asia/---ro-bangkok/---srobangkok/documents/publication/wcms\_203802.pdf
- 79. Wren H, Chambers L. Breastfeeding in Cambodia: mother knowledge, attitudes and practices. World Health Popul. 2011.13(1):17–29.
- 80. Bazzano AN, Oberhelman RA, Potts KS, Taub LD, Var C, Storck Potts K, et al. What health service support do families need for optimal breastfeeding? An in-depth exploration of young infant feeding practices in cambodia. Int J Womens Health. 2015.7:249–57.
- 81. Sokol RL, Qin B, Poti JM. Parenting styles and body mass index: a systematic review of prospective studies among children. Obes Rev. 2017.18(3):281–92.
- 82. Shloim N, Edelson LR, Martin N, Hetherington MM. Parenting styles, feeding styles, feeding practices, and weight status in 4-12 year-old children: A systematic review of the literature. Front Psychol. 2015.6:1849.
- 83. Bornstein MH, Tamis-LeMonda CS. Maternal responsiveness and cognitive development in children. New Dir Child Adolesc Dev. 1989.1989(43):49–61.
- 84. Baumrind D. Effects of authoritative parental control on child behaviour. Child Dev. 1966.37(4):887–907.
- 85. Maccoby E, Martin J, Mussen P, Hetherington E. Handbook of child psychology. 1983.
- 86. Steinberg L, Elmen JD, Mounts NS. Authoritative parenting, psychosocial maturity, and academic success among adolescents. Child Dev. 1989.60(6):1424.
- 87. Gauvain M, Perez SM, Beebe H. Authoritative parenting and parental support for children's cognitive development. In: Authoritative parenting: Synthesizing nurturance and discipline for optimal child development. Washington: American Psychological Association; p. 211–33.
- 88. Bornstein L, Bornstein M. Parenting styles and child social development. Encycl Early Child Dev. 2007.
- 89. Baumrind D. The Influence of parenting style on adolescent competence and substance use. J Early Adolesc. 1991.11(1):56–95.
- 90. Lamborn SD, Mounts NS, Steinberg L, Dornbusch SM. Patterns of Competence and Adjustment among Adolescents from Authoritative, Authoritarian, Indulgent, and Neglectful Families. Child Dev. 1991.62(5):1049.
- 91. Steinberg L, Lamborn SD, Darling N, Mounts NS, Dornbusch SM. Over-Time Changes in

Adjustment and Competence among Adolescents from Authoritative, Authoritarian, Indulgent, and Neglectful Families. Child Dev. 1994.65(3):754.

- 92. Glasgow KL, Dornbusch SM, Troyer L, Steinberg L, Ritter PL. Parenting styles, adolescents' attributions and educational outcomes in nine heterogeneous high schools. Child Dev. 1997.68:507–29.
- 93. Stewart SM, Bond MH. A critical look at parenting research from the mainstream: Problems uncovered while adapting Western research to non-Western cultures. Br J Dev Psychol. 2002.20(3):379–92.
- 94. Darling N, Steinberg L. Parenting Style as Context: An integrative Model. Psychol Bull. 1993.113(3):487–96.
- 95. Stewart SM, Bond MH, Zaman RM, McBride-Chang C, Rao N, Ho LM, et al. Functional Parenting in Pakistan. Int J Behav Dev. 1999.23(3):747–70.
- 96. Bornstein MH, Tamis-LeMonda CS, Tal J, Ludemann P, Toda S, Rahn CW, et al. Maternal Responsiveness to infants in three societies: The United States, France, and Japan. Child Dev. 1992.63(4):808–21.
- 97. Hinton LK, Holub SC, Wiebe DJ, Stewart SM, Shivakumar G, Denton W, et al. A Crosscultural examination of parenting style and feeding practices [Internet]. The University of Texas; 2010.
- 98. Landry SH, Smith KE, Swank PR. Responsive parenting: Establishing early foundations for social, communication, and independent problem-solving skills. Dev Psychol. 2006.42(4):627–42.
- 99. Eshel N, Daelmans B, Cabral De Mello M, Martines J. Responsive parenting: Interventions and outcomes. Public Health Rev. 2006.84(12):992–8.
- 100. Tamis-LeMonda CS, Bornstein MH, Baumwell L. Maternal responsiveness and children's achievement of language milestones. Child Dev. 2001.72(3):748–67.
- 101. Bradley RH. HOME measurement of maternal responsiveness. New Dir Child Adolesc Dev. 1989.43:63–74.
- 102. Bakeman R, Brown J V. Early Interaction: Consequences for Social and Mental Development at Three Years. Child Dev. 1980.51(2):437.
- 103. Landry SH, Smith KE, Swank PR, Assel MA, Vellet S. Does early responsive parenting have a special importance for children's development or is consistency across early childhood necessary? Dev Psychol. 2001.37(3):387–403.
- Beckwith L, Rodning C, Cohen S. Preterm Children at Early Adolescence and Continuity and Discontinuity in Maternal Responsiveness from Infancy. Child Dev. 1992.63(5):1198–208.
- 105. Bradley RH. The HOME environment. In: Bornstein MH, editor. Handbook of cultural developmental science. New York: Psychology Press; 2010. p. 505–30.
- 106. Black MM, Aboud FE. The Journal of Nutrition Symposium: Responsive Feeding-Promoting Healthy Growth and Development for Infants and Toddlers Responsive Feeding Is Embedded in a Theoretical Framework of Responsive Parenting. J Nutr. 2011.141:490–4.
- 107. Harbron J, Booley S, Najaar B, Day C. Responsive feeding: establishing healthy eating behaviour early on in life. South African J Clin Nutr. 2013.26(3):S141–9.
- 108. Moore AC, Akhter S, Aboud FE. Responsive complementary feeding in rural Bangladesh. Soc Sci Med. 2006.62(8):1917–30.
- 109. Government of Canada. Nutrition for Healthy Term Infants: Recommendations from Six

to 24 Months [Internet]. 2015. Available from: https://www.canada.ca/en/healthcanada/services/canada-food-guide/resources/infant-feeding/nutrition-healthy-terminfants-recommendations-birth-six-months/6-24-months.html

- 110. Aboud FE, Alemu T. Nutrition, maternal responsiveness and mental development of Ethiopian children. Soc Sci Med. 1995.41(5):725–32.
- 111. Agarwal DK, Awasthy AA, Upadhyay SK, Singh P, Kumar J, Agarwal KN. Growth, Behaviour, Development and Intelligence in rural children between 1-3 years of life. Indian Pediatr. 1992.29:467–80.
- 112. Valenzuela M. Maternal sensitivity in a developing society: The context of urban poverty and infant chronic undernutrition. Dev Psychol. 1997.33(5):845–55.
- 113. Notara V, Giannakopoulou S-P, Sakellari E, Panagiotakos DB. Family-Related Characteristics and Childhood Obesity: A Systematic Literature Review. Int J Caring Sci. 2020.13(1):61–72.
- 114. Vollmer RL, Mobley AR. Parenting styles, feeding styles, and their influence on child obesogenic behaviours and body weight. A review. Appetite. 2013.71:232–41.
- 115. Sleddens EFC, Gerards SMPL, Thijs C, de Vries NK, Kremers SPJ. General parenting, childhood overweight and obesity-inducing behaviors: a review. Int J Pediatr Obes. 2011.6(2–2):e12–27.
- 116. Vollmer RL, Mobley AR. Research review Parenting styles, feeding styles, and their influence on child obesogenic behaviors and body weight. A review. Appetite. 2013.71:232–41.
- 117. Hughes SO, Power TG, Fisher JO, Mueller S, Nicklas TA. Revisiting a neglected construct: parenting styles in a child-feeding context. Appetite. 2005.44:83–92.
- Bentley M, Gavin L, Black MM, Teti L. Infant feeding practices of low-income, African-American, adolescent mothers: An ecological, multigenerational perspective. Soc Sci Med. 1999.49(8):1085–100.
- 119. Engle PL, Bentley M, Pelto G. The role of care in nutrition programmes: current research and a research agenda. Proc Nutr Soc. 2000.59(1):25–35.
- 120. Hughes SO, Shewchuk RM, Baskin ML, Nicklas TA, Qu H. Indulgent feeding style and children's weight status in preschool. J Dev Behav Pediatr. 2008.29(5):403–10.
- 121. Goldstein MH, Schwade JA, Bornstein MH. The Value of Vocalizing: Five-Month-Old Infants Associate Their Own Noncry Vocalizations With Responses From Caregivers. Child Dev. 2009.80(3):636–44.
- Birch LL, Fisher JO, Davison KK. Learning to overeat: maternal use of restrictive feeding practices promotes girls' eating in the absence of hunger. Am J Clin Nutr. 2003.78:215– 20.
- 123. Li R, Scanlon KS, May A, Rose C, Birch L. Bottle-Feeding Practices During Early Infancy and Eating Behaviors at 6 Years of Age. Pediatrics. 2014.134:S70–7.
- 124. Fuglestad AJ, Demerath EW, Finsaas MC, Moore CJ, Georgieff MK, Carlson SM. Maternal executive function, infant feeding responsiveness and infant growth during the first 3 months. Pediatr Obes. 2017.12(August):102–10.
- 125. Savage JS, Birch LL, Marini M, Anzman-Frasca S, Paul IM. Effect of the INSIGHT responsive parenting intervention on rapid infant weight gain and overweight status at Age 1 year: A randomized clinical trial. JAMA Pediatr. 2016.170(8):742–9.
- 126. DiSantis KI, Hodges EA, Johnson SL, Fisher JO. The role of responsive feeding in overweight during infancy and toddlerhood: a systematic review. Int J Obes.

2011.35(4):480–92.

- 127. Nielson SB, Reilly JJ, Fewtrell MS, Eaton S, Grinham J, Wells CK. Adequacy of Milk Intake During Exclusive Breastfeeding: A Longitudinal Study. Pediatrics. 2011.128(4):e907–14.
- 128. Fomon SJ, Filer LJ, Thomas LN, Rogers RR, Proksch AM. Relationship between Formula Concentration and Rate of Growth of Normal Infants. J Nutr. 1969.98(2):241–54.
- Birch LL, McPheee L, Shoba B., Steinberg L, Krehbiel R. "Clean up your plate": Effects of child feeding practices on the conditioning of meal size. Learn Motiv. 1987.18(3):301–17.
- 130. Ventura AK. Associations between Breastfeeding and Maternal Responsiveness: A Systematic Review of the Literature. Adv Nutr An Int Rev J. 2017.8(3):495–510.
- 131. Mihrshahi S, Battistutta D, Magarey A, Daniels LA. Determinants of rapid weight gain during infancy: Baseline results from the NOURISH randomised controlled trial. BMC Pediatr. 2011.11.
- 132. Ventura AK, Pollack Golen R. A pilot study comparing opaque, weighted bottles with conventional, clear bottles for infant feeding. Appetite. 2015.85:178–84.
- 133. Ventura AK, Mennella JA. An Experimental Approach to Study Individual Differences in Infants' Intake and Satiation Behaviors during Bottle-Feeding. Child Obes. 2017.13(1).
- 134. Worobey J, Lopez MI, Daniel M;, Hoffman J. Maternal Behavior and Infant Weight Gain in the First Year. J Nutr Educ Behav. 2009.41:169–75.
- 135. Scaglioni S, Agostoni C, De Notaris R, Radaelli G, Radice N, Valenti M, et al. Early macronutrient intake and overweight at five years of age. Int J Obes. 2000.24(6):777–81.
- Chomtho S, Wells JC, Williams JE, Davies PS, Lucas A, Fewtrell MS. Infant growth and later body composition: evidence from the 4-component model. Am J Clin Nutr. 2008.87(6):1776–84.
- Stettler N, Kumanyika SK, Katz SH, Zemel BS, Stallings VA. Rapid weight gain during infancy and obesity in young adulthood in a cohort of African Americans. Am J Clin Nutr. 2003.77(6):1374–8.
- Breij LM, Kerkhof GF, Hokken-Koelega ACS. Accelerated Infant Weight Gain and Risk for Nonalcoholic Fatty Liver Disease in Early Adulthood. J Clin Endocrinol Metab. 2014.99(4):1189–95.
- 139. Luz Alvarez M, Wurgaft F, Wilder H. Non verbal language in mothers with malnourished infants: A pilot study. Soc Sci Med. 1982.16(14):1365–9.
- 140. Graves PL. Nutrition, infant behavior, and maternal characteristics: a pilot study in West Bengal, India. Am J Clin Nutr. 1976.29(3):305–19.
- 141. Agampodi TC. Responsive feeding: The missing link in child malnutrition in Sri Lanka. Sri Lanka Journalof Child Heal. 2014.43(1):53–4.
- 142. Black MM, Hurley KM. Chapter 2: Infant Nutrition. In: The Wiley-Blackwell handbook of infant development. 2nd ed. Wiley-Blackwell; 2010. p. 445.
- 143. Radesky JS, Kistin CJ, Zuckerman B, Nitzberg K, Gross J, Kaplan-Sanoff M, et al. Patterns of mobile device use by caregivers and children during meals in fast food restaurants. Pediatrics. 2014.133(4):e843-9.
- 144. Golen RP, Ventura AK. What are mothers doing while bottle-feeding their infants? Exploring the prevalence of maternal distraction during bottle-feeding interactions. Early Hum Dev. 2015.91.
- 145. Golen RP, Ventura AK. Mindless feeding: Is maternal distraction during bottle-feeding

associated with overfeeding? Appetite. 2015.91:385-92.

- 146. Ventura AK, Levy J, Sheeper S. Maternal digital media use during infant feeding and the quality of feeding interactions. Appetite. 2019.143:104415.
- 147. Corcoran K, Fischer J. Measures for clinical practice and research: A sourcebook: Couples, families, and children [Internet]. 5th ed. New York, NY: Oxford University Press; 2013.
- 148. Heller RL, Mobley AR. Instruments assessing parental responsive feeding in children ages birth to 5 years: A systematic review. Appetite. 2019.138:23–51.
- 149. Jansen E, Mallan KM, Nicholson JM, Daniels LA. The feeding practices and structure questionnaire: construction and initial validation in a sample of Australian first-time mothers and their 2-year olds. Int J Behav Nutr Phys Act. 2014.11(1):72.
- Stifter CA, Anzman-Frasca S, Birch LL, Voegtline K. Parent use of food to soothe infant/toddler distress and child weight status. An exploratory study. Appetite. 2011.57(3):693–9.
- Lotzin A, Lu X, Kriston L, Schiborr J, Musal T, Romer G, et al. Observational Tools for Measuring Parent–Infant Interaction: A Systematic Review. Clin Child Fam Psychol Rev. 2015.18(2):99–132.
- 152. Frith AL, Naved RT, Ekström E-C, Rasmussen KM, Frongillo EA. Micronutrient supplementation affects maternal-infant feeding interactions and maternal distress in Bangladesh. Am J Clin Nutr. 2009.90(1):141–8.
- 153. Parent-Child Relationship Programs. NCAST Caregiver/Parent-Child Interaction Feeding Manual. 2nd ed. Oxford ML, Findlay DM, editors. Seattle: Parent-Child Relationship Programs, University of Washington, School of Nursing; 2015.
- 154. Brandt KA, Andrews CM, Kvale J. Mother-Infant Interaction and Breastfeeding Outcome 6 Weeks After Birth. J Obstet Gynecol Neonatal Nurs. 1998.27(2):169–74.
- 155. Minnes S, Singer LT, Arendt R, Satayathum S. Effects of prenatal cocaine/polydrug use on maternal-infant feeding interactions during the first year of life. J Dev Behav Pediatr. 2005.26(3):194–200.
- 156. Muir N, Bohr Y. Contemporary Practice of Traditional Aboriginal Child Rearing: A Review. First Peoples Child Fam Rev. 2014.
- Bryanton J, Gagnon AJ, Hatem M, Johnston C. Does perception of the childbirth experience predict women's early parenting behaviors? Res Nurs Health. 2009.32(2):191– 203.
- 158. Frith AL, Naved RT, Persson LA, Rasmussen KM, Frongillo EA. Early participation in a prenatal food supplementation program ameliorates the negative association of food insecurity with quality of maternal-infant interaction. J Nutr. 2012.142(6):1095–101.
- Armony-Sivan R, Kaplan-Estrin M, Jacobson SW, Lozoff B. Iron-deficiency anemia in infancy and mother-infant interaction during feeding. J Dev Behav Pediatr. 2010.31(4):326–32.
- 160. Bonanomi RA. The determination of short-term test-retest reliability of the Nursing Assessment Feeding Scale. California State University; 1990.
- 161. Mogan J. What Can Nurses Learn from Structured Observations of Mother-Infant Interactions? Issues Compr Pediatr Nurs. 1987.10(1):67–73.
- 162. Barnard KE, Booth CL, Mitchell SK, Telzrow RW. Newborn nursing models: A test of early intervention to high-risk infants and families. In: Hibbs ED, editor. Children and families: Studies in prevention and intervention. International Universities Press, Inc;

1988. p. 36-81.

- 163. Letourneau N, Stewart M, Dennis C-L, Hegadoren K, Duffett-Leger L, Watson B. Effect of home-based peer support on maternal-infant interactions among women with postpartum depression: A randomized, controlled trial. Int J Ment Health Nurs. 2011.20(5):345–57.
- 164. Municipal Government of Halifax. Facts about Halifax [Internet]. 2020. Available from: https://www.halifax.ca/about-halifax/newcomers/your-city
- 165. Statistics Canada. Census Profile: Halifax [Internet]. 2016. Available from: https://www12.statcan.gc.ca/census-recensement/2016/dppd/prof/details/page.cfm?Lang=E&Geo1=CMACA&Code1=205&Geo2=PR&Code2=12 &SearchText=Halifax&SearchType=Begins&SearchPR=01&B1=All&GeoLevel=PR&Ge oCode=205&TABID=1&type=0
- 166. Parent-Child Relationship Programs. Parent-Child Interaction (PCI) Feeding & Teaching Scales [Internet]. 2020. Available from: https://www.pcrprograms.org/product-category/parent-child-interaction-pci-feeding-teaching-scales/
- 167. Whitfield KC, Kroeun H, Green T, Wieringa FT, Borath M, Sophonneary P, et al. Thiamine dose response in human milk with supplementation among lactating women in Cambodia: study protocol for a double-blind, four-parallel arm randomised controlled trial. BMJ Open. 2019.9(7):e029255.
- 168. Whitfield KC, Ventura AK. Exploration of responsive feeding during breastfeeding versus bottle feeding of human milk: A within-subject pilot study. Breastfeed Med. 2019.14(7):482–6.
- 169. Ventura AK, Teitelbaum S. Maternal Distraction During Breast-and Bottle Feeding Among WIC and non-WIC Mothers. J Nutr Educ Behav. 2017.49(7S2):S169–76.
- 170. Bigelow AE, Power M, Gillis DE, Maclellan-Peters J, Alex M, Mcdonald C. Breastfeeding, skin-to-skin contact, and mother-infant interactions over infants' first three months. Infant Ment Health J. 2014.
- 171. Hackman NM, Schaefer EW, Beiler JS, Rose CM, Paul IM. Breastfeeding outcome comparison by parity. Breastfeed Med. 2015.10(3):156–62.
- 172. Murray L, De Pascalis L, Bozicevic L, Hawkins L, Sclafani V, Ferrari PF. The functional architecture of mother-infant communication, and the development of infant social expressiveness in the first two months. Sci Rep. 2016.6(1):39019.
- 173. Velandia M, Uvnäs-Moberg K, Nissen E. Sex differences in newborn interaction with mother or father during skin-to-skin contact after Caesarean section. Acta Paediatr. 2012.101(4):360–7.
- 174. Brown A, Arnott B. Breastfeeding duration and early parenting behaviour: The importance of an infant-led, responsive style. PLoS One. 2014.9(2):e83893.
- 175. Binns CW, Fraser ML, Lee AH, Scott J. Defining exclusive breastfeeding in Australia. J Paediatr Child Health. 2009.45(4):174–80.
- 176. Jonas W, Nissen E, Ransjö-Arvidson A-B, Wiklund I, Henriksson P, Uvnäs-Moberg K. Short- and Long-Term Decrease of Blood Pressure in Women During Breastfeeding. Breastfeed Med. 2008.3(2).
- 177. Groër MW. Differences between exclusive breastfeeders, formula-feeders, and controls: A study of stress, mood, and endocrine variables. Biol Res Nurs. 2005.7(2):106–17.
- Cohen S, Kamarck T, Mermelstein R. A Global Measure of Perceived Stress on JSTOR. J Heal Soc Behav. 1983.24(4):385–96.

- 179. Lee S-H. Review of the psychometric evidence of the perceived stress scale. Asian Nurs Res (Korean Soc Nurs Sci). 2012.6:121–7.
- 180. Cohen S, Williamson G. Percieved Stress in a probability sample of the United States. In: Spacapan S, Oskamp S, editors. The Social Psychology of Health. Newbury Park, CA: Sage Publishers; 1988.
- 181. Duran S, Kaynak S, Karadaş A. The relationship between breastfeeding attitudes and perceived stress levels of Turkish mothers. Scand J Caring Sci. 2019.34(2):scs.12749.
- 182. Mezzacappa ES, Katkin ES. Breastfeeding is associated with reduced perceived stress and negative mood in mothers. Heal Psychol. 2002.21(2):187–93.
- 183. Ventura AK, Inamdar LB, Mennella JA. Consistency in infants' behavioural signalling of satiation during bottle-feeding. Pediatr Obes. 2015.10(3):180–7.
- 184. Wambach K, Spencer B. Breastfeeding and Human Lactation [Internet]. 6th ed. Burlington, MA: Jones & Bartlett Learning; 2021.
- 185. Widiastuti IAKS, Rustina Y, Efendi D. The use of breastfeeding pillow to reduce discomfort for breastfeeding mothers. Pediatr Rep. 2020.12:47–51.
- 186. Hallgren KA. Computing Inter-Rater Reliability for Observational Data: An Overview and Tutorial. Tutor Quant Methods Psychol. 2012.8(1):23–34.
- 187. The Government of Canada. Census Profile, Nova Scotia [Internet]. 2016. Available from: https://www12.statcan.gc.ca/census-recensement/2016/dppd/prof/details/page.cfm?Lang=E&Geo1=PR&Code1=12&Geo2=PR&Code2=01&Searc hText=Canada&SearchType=Begins&SearchPR=01&B1=All&type=0
- 188. Equitytool.org. Cambodia Equity Tool [Internet]. 2016. Available from: https://www.equitytool.org/cambodia/
- 189. Nova Scotia Finance and Treasury Board. Nova Scotia Department of Finance Statistics [Internet]. 2022. Available from: https://novascotia.ca/finance/statistics/topic\_news.asp?id=17656&fto=24x&rdval=2022-03
- 190. Beasley TM, Schumacker RE. Multiple Regression Approach to Analyzing Contingency Tables: Post Hoc and Planned Comparison Procedures. J Exp Educ. 1995.64(1):79–93.
- 191. Statistics Canada. Canadian Income Survey 2012-2019 [Internet].
- 192. The Government of Canada. Nova Scotia Census Profile, 2016. 2017.
- 193. Bazzano AN, Kaji A, Felker-Kantor E, Bazzano LA, Potts KS. Qualitative studies of infant and young child feeding in lower-income countries: A systematic review and synthesis of dietary patterns. Nutrients. 2017.9(10).
- 194. Agampodi T, Chathurani H, Agampodi S. Infant feeding behaviors in Nuwaragam-Palatha-Central (NPC) Medical Officer of Health (MOH) area; a qualitative study. Anuradhapura Med J. 2013.6(1):33.
- 195. Letourneau NL, Tryphonopoulos PD, Novick J, Hart JM, Giesbrecht G, Oxford ML. Nursing Child Assessment Satellite Training Parent-Child Interaction Scales: Comparing American and Canadian Normative and High-Risk Samples. J Pediatr Nurs. 2018.40:47– 57.
- 196. Rossiter MD, Richard B, Whitfield KC, Mann L, McIsaac J-LD. Responsive Feeding Values and Practices among Families across the Canadian Maritime Provinces. Appl Physiol Nutr Metab. 2022.
- 197. United States Agency for International Development. Consulting with Caregivers: Formative research to determine the barriers and facilitators to optimal infant and young

child feeding in three regions of Malawi [Internet]. 2011.

- 198. USAID Infant and young children nutrition project. Formative assessment of infant and young child feeding practices at the community level in Zambia [Internet]. 2010.
- 199. Afiyanti Y, Juliastuti D. Exclusive breastfeeding practice in Indonesia. Br J Midwifery. 2012.20(7):484–91.
- 200. Harris HA, Ria-Searle B, Jansen E, Thorpe K. What's the fuss about? Parent presentations of fussy eating to a parenting support helpline. Public Health Nutr. 2018.21(8):1520–8.
- 201. Dietrich Leurer M, Misskey E. "Be positive as well as realistic": a qualitative description analysis of information gaps experienced by breastfeeding mothers. Int Breastfeed J. 2015.10(1):10.
- 202. Nova Scotia Health Authority, Reproductive Care Program of Nova Scotia, IWK Health Centre. Healthy Babies, Healthy Families: Postpartum and Postnatal Guidelines [Internet]. 2020.
- 203. Parent Health Education Resource Working Group. Loving Care: Birth to 6 Months [Internet]. Halifax: Nova Scotia Health Authority; 2020.
- 204. Nova Scotia Department of Health and Wellness. Breastfeeding Basics Learning makes it natural [Internet]. 2010.
- 205. Alvarez Gutierrez S, Ventura AK. Associations between maternal technology use, perceptions of infant temperament, and indicators of mother-to-infant attachment quality. Early Hum Dev. 2021.154:105305.
- 206. Inoue C, Hashimoto Y, Nakatani Y, Ohira M. Smartphone use during breastfeeding and its impact on mother–infant interaction and maternal responsiveness: Within-subject design. Nurs Health Sci. 2022.24(1):224–35.
- 207. Coyne SM, Shawcroft J, Gale M, Reich SM, Linder L, McDaniel B, et al. Digital distraction or accessible aid? Parental media use during feedings and parent-infant attachment, dysfunction, and relationship quality. Comput Human Behav. 2022.127:107051.
- 208. Abebe Z, Haki GD, Baye K. Child feeding style is associated with food intake and linear growth in rural Ethiopia. Appetite. 2017.116:132–8.
- 209. UNICEF Cambodia. Family Care Practices and Child Rearing. 2006.
- 210. Tharmaratnam T. Mothers' perspectives on smartphone use while breastfeeding. 2019.
- 211. Brunstrom JM, Mitchell GL. Effects of distraction on the development of satiety. Br J Nutr. 2006.96(4):761–9.
- 212. Davidov M, Grusec JE. Untangling the Links of Parental Responsiveness to Distress and Warmth to Child Outcomes. Child Dev. 2006.77(1):44–58.
- 213. Leerkes EM, Weaver JM, O'Brien M. Differentiating Maternal Sensitivity to Infant Distress and Non-Distress. Parenting. 2012.12(2–3):175–84.
- 214. Bowlby J. Attachment and Loss: Volume I [Internet]. Winer JA, editor. Routledge; 1969.
- 215. Bornstein MH. Cultural Approaches to Parenting. Parenting. 2012.12(2–3):212–21.
- 216. Bornstein MH, Putnick DL, Rigo P, Esposito G, Swain JE, Suwalsky JTD, et al. Neurobiology of culturally common maternal responses to infant cry. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 2017.114(45):E9465–73.
- 217. Colson S. Maternal breastfeeding positions: have we got it right? [Internet]. 2005.
- 218. Weather Spark. Kampong Thom Climate, Weather By Month, Average Temperature (Cambodia) Weather Spark [Internet]. 2016. Available from: https://weatherspark.com/y/115140/Average-Weather-in-Kampong-Thom-Cambodia-

Year-Round

- 219. Elizabeth Drummond. Southeast Asia Regional Report on Maternal Nutrition and Complementary Feeding. 2021.(October).
- 220. Marriott BP, White A, Hadden L, Davies JC, Wallingford JC. Infant feeding in 20 developing countries with focus on infant undernutrition in Cambodia. Handb Growth Growth Monit Heal Dis. 2012.:1447–69.
- 221. Colson S. What Happens to Breastfeeding When Mothers Lie Back? Clinical Applications of Biological Nurturing. Clin Lact. 2010.1(1):11–4.
- 222. Wang Z, Liu Q, Min L, Mao X. The effectiveness of the laid-back position on lactationrelated nipple problems and comfort: a meta-analysis. BMC Pregnancy Childbirth. 2021.21(1):248.
- 223. Sacks D, Canadian Paediatric Society. The Canadian Paediatric Society guide to caring for your child from birth to age five [Internet]. J. Wiley & Sons Canada; 2009. 500 p.
- 224. Aoki M, Suzuki S. Pain related to breastfeeding in seated and side-lying positions: assessment and recommendations for improved guidance [Internet]. Vol. 17, M Aoki Journal of Ergonomic Technology. 2017.
- 225. Mbada CE, Olowookere AE, Faronbi JO, Oyinlola-Aromolaran FC, Faremi FA, Ogundele AO, et al. Knowledge, attitude and techniques of breastfeeding among Nigerian mothers from a semi-urban community. BMC Res Notes. 2013.6(1):552.
- 226. Alvarenga P, Cerezo MÁ, Kuchirko Y. The Maternal Sensitivity Program. The Maternal Sensitivity Program. 2022.
- 227. Snow CE, Beals DE. Mealtime talk that supports literacy development. New Dir Child Adolesc Dev. 2006.2006(111):51–66.
- 228. Addessi E, Galloway AT, Visalberghi E, Birch LL. Specific social influences on the acceptance of novel foods in 2-5-year-old children. Appetite. 2005.45(3):264–71.
- 229. Aboud FE, Shafique S, Akhter S. A Responsive Feeding Intervention Increases Children's Self-Feeding and Maternal Responsiveness but Not Weight Gain. 2009.139(9):1738–43.
- Dearden KA, Hilton S, Bentley ME, Caulfield LE, Wilde C, Ha PB, et al. Caregiver verbal encouragement increases food acceptance among Vietnamese toddlers. J Nutr. 2009.139(7):1387–92.
- Hetherington MM. Infant Appetite: From Cries to Cues and Responsive Feeding. In: Handbook of Eating and Drinking. Cham: Springer International Publishing; 2020. p. 373–89.
- 232. Izard CE. Innate and universal facial expressions: Evidence from developmental and cross-cultural research. Psychol Bull. 1994.115(2):288–99.
- 233. Sauter DA, Eisner F, Ekman P, Scott SK. Cross-cultural recognition of basic emotions through nonverbal emotional vocalizations. Proc Natl Acad Sci. 2010.107(6):2408–12.
- 234. Kersken V, Zuberbühler K, Gomez J-C. Listeners can extract meaning from non-linguistic infant vocalisations cross-culturally. Sci Rep. 2017.7(1):41016.
- 235. Wörmann V, Holodynski M, Kärtner J, Keller H. A cross cultural comparison of the development of the social smile: A longitudinal study of maternal and infant imitation in 6- and 12-week-old infants. Infant Behav Dev. 2012.35:335–47.
- 236. Hong S. Family Structure and Child Health in Cambodia. 2013.
- 237. UNICEF. Responsive Feeding: Supporting close and loving relationships [Internet]. 2016.
- 238. Chalmers B, Levitt C, Heaman M, O'brien B, Sauve R, Kaczorowski J, et al. Breastfeeding Rates and Hospital Breastfeeding Practices in Canada: A National Survey

of Women [Internet]. Vol. 36, BIRTH. John Wiley & Sons, Ltd; 2009 Jun.

- 239. Messina S, Reisz S, Hazen N, Jacobvitz D. Not just about food: attachments representations and maternal feeding practices in infancy. Attach Hum Dev. 2020.22(5):514–33.
- 240. Government of Canada. EI maternity and parental benefits: What these benefits offer [Internet]. 2020. Available from: https://www.canada.ca/en/services/benefits/ei/ei-maternity-parental.html
- 241. Elias C V., Power TG, Beck AE, Goodell LS, Johnson SL, Papaioannou MA, et al. Depressive Symptoms and Perceptions of Child Difficulty Are Associated with Less Responsive Feeding Behaviors in an Observational Study of Low-Income Mothers. Child Obes. 2016.12(6):418–25.
- 242. Gross RS, Mendelsohn AL, Fierman AH, Hauser NR, Messito MJ. Maternal infant feeding behaviors and disparities in early child obesity. Child Obes. 2014.10(2):145–52.
- 243. Pérez-Escamilla R, Segura-Pérez S. Can a pragmatic responsive feeding scale be developed and applied globally? Matern Child Nutr. 2020.16(3).
- 244. Vivodin C, Klaus EH. Parenting in Cambodia. Phnom Penh; 2014.
- 245. Sall NS, Bégin F, Dupuis JB, Bourque J, Menasria L, Main B, et al. A measurement scale to assess responsive feeding among Cambodian young children. Matern Child Nutr. 2020.16(3):1–11.
- 246. Vazir S, Engle P, Balakrishna N, Griffiths PL, Johnson SL, Creed-Kanashiro H, et al. Cluster-randomized trial on complementary and responsive feeding education to caregivers found improved dietary intake, growth and development among rural Indian toddlers. Matern Child Nutr. 2013.9(1):99–117.
- 247. Hurley KM, Cross MB, Hughes SO. A Systematic Review of Responsive Feeding and Child Obesity in High-Income Countries. J Nutr. 2011.141(3):495–501.
- 248. Bartok CJ, Ventura AK. Mechanisms underlying the association between breastfeeding and obesity. Int J Pediatr Obes. 2009.4(4):196–204.
- 249. Young MF, Baik D, Reinsma K, Gosdin L, Rogers HP, Oy S, et al. Evaluation of mobile phone-based Positive Deviance/Hearth child undernutrition program in Cambodia. Matern Child Nutr. 2021.17(4):1–10.
- 250. Crookston BT, Dearden KA, Chan K, Chan T, Stoker DD. Buddhist nuns on the move: an innovative approach to improving breastfeeding practices in Cambodia [Internet]. Maternal & Child Nutrition John Wiley & Sons, Ltd; Jan 1, 2007 p. 10–24.
- 251. Martin SL, McCann JK, Gascoigne E, Allotey D, Fundira D, Dickin KL. Mixed-methods systematic review of behavioral interventions in low- And middle-income countries to increase family support for maternal, infant, and young child nutrition during the first 1000 days. Curr Dev Nutr. 2020.4(6):1–27.
- 252. Letourneau NL, Tryphonopoulos PD, Novick J, Hart JM, Giesbrecht G, Oxford ML. Nursing Child Assessment Satellite Training Parent-Child Interaction Scales: Comparing American and Canadian Normative and High-Risk Samples. J Pediatr Nurs. 2018.40:47– 57.
- 253. Hurley KM, Black MM, Papas MA, Caufield LE. Maternal Symptoms of Stress, Depression, and Anxiety Are Related to Nonresponsive Feeding Styles in a Statewide Sample of WIC Participants. J Nutr. 2008.138(4):799–805.
- 254. Bentley ME, Wasser HM, Creed-Kanashiro HM. The Journal of Nutrition Symposium: Responsive Feeding-Promoting Healthy Growth and Development for Infants and

Toddlers Responsive Feeding and Child Undernutrition in Low-and Middle-Income Countries 1,2. J Nutr. 2011.141:502–7.

- 255. McCambridge J, Witton J, Elbourne DR. Systematic review of the Hawthorne effect: new concepts are needed to study research participation effects. J Clin Epidemiol. 2014.67(3).
- 256. Brown A, Lee M. An exploration of experiences of mothers following a baby-led weaning style: developmental readiness for complementary foods. Matern Child Nutr. 2013.9(2):233–43.

7.0 Appendices

Appendix A: Recruitment poster (Nova Scotia, Canada)

# Are you a breastfeeding mom interested in research?

We're exploring how mothers and babies interact while breastfeeding, and are looking for participants!

You may be

- you are 19-45 years old,
- vou live in the Halifax area.
- eligible to  $\cdot$  your infant is aged  $\leq 6$  months, and
- participate if: your infant is exclusively/predominately breastfed

Contact the MAMA Lab to learn more: (902) 943-5652 breastfeeding.videos@msvu.ca



Researchers will videorecord you breastfeeding your baby at home, and you'll fill out a short questionnaire about your family and eating.



You'll receive \$15 for participating







Study approved by the Mount Saint Vincent University Research Ethics Board (#2018-120)

# Appendix B: English study consent form



# A cross-cultural assessment of the feeding environment and maternal-child interactions during breastfeeding in the first 6 months

## **CONSENT FORM**

#### **Study Investigators**

Dr. Kyly Whitfield, Principal Investigator Assistant Professor, Department of Applied Human Nutrition, Mount Saint Vincent University Phone: (902) 457-5978 E-mail: kyly.whitfield@msvu.ca

Hou Kroeun, Co-Investigator Deputy Country Director, Helen Keller International, Cambodia Phone: +XXX XXX XXX Email: XXXX@XXX.org

### Introduction

You are invited to take part in the research study entitled *A cross-cultural assessment of the feeding environment and maternal-child interactions during breastfeeding in the first 6 months.* This form provides information about the study. Before you decide if you want to participate, it is important that you understand the purpose of the study, the risks and benefits, and what you will be asked to do. We will provide you with all of this information before asking for your authorization to participate. A member of the research team will be available to answer any questions you have. You may decide not to participate, or you may withdraw from the study at any time. Participation is entirely voluntary.

#### Potential Conflict of Interest

This study is to be completed by Dr. Kyly Whitfield and Mr. Hou Kroeun, researchers who study nutrition and infant feeding, who have no conflicts of interest to report.

#### Who is conducting the study?

Researchers in the Department of Applied Human Nutrition at Mount Saint Vincent University and Helen Keller International are conducting this study. A grant from Mount Saint Vincent University is funding this study.

#### Purpose of the research

Human milk is the optimal food for infants, and the only food recommended for the first 6 months. Despite this, breastfeeding is it not the cultural norm in many high-income countries like Canada, where infant formula is more commonly fed to infants. An unsupportive culture around breastfeeding has been identified as a key barrier to improving breastfeeding outcomes in Nova Scotia. On the flip side, breastfeeding is normal, and expected, in low-income countries such as Cambodia. While there has been a lot of research exploring breastfeeding rates around the world, to date there have been no cultural comparisons of breastfeeding practices. Given the cultural, economic, and social differences between Canada and Cambodia, a cross-cultural comparison of breastfeeding practices may provide an opportunity to share 'lessons learned' between both countries that could fill a gap in our knowledge of breastfeeding globally.

We will ask to visit your home to video-record you breastfeeding your baby as you normally would. We have already video-recorded breastfeeding moms in Kampong Thom province, Cambodia. We will invite 50 Canadian and 50 Cambodian women to participate. Participation in this study is entirely voluntary and will not cost you anything. As a thank you for your time and participation, you will receive \$15 at the end of the visit.

#### **Study Procedure**

### Who can participate?

You will chat with a member of the research team to determine if you can participate in this study. You may be eligible to participate if:

- you are 19-45 years old,
- you currently live in the Halifax Regional Municipality in Nova Scotia,
- you had a normal most recent pregnancy (i.e. no known chronic conditions, no preeclampsia, gestational diabetes, etc),

- you delivered a singleton infant who was born without complications (e.g. low birth weight (<2.5 kg), tongue tie, cleft palate),
- your infant is between 11-25 weeks of age and is exclusively breastfed,
- you are willing for you and your baby to be video-recorded during a breastfeeding session.

### What will participation in this study look like?

If you wish to participate in this study, we will ask to visit your home to video-record you breastfeeding your baby, as you normally would. The researcher will set up 3 video cameras in the space of your choosing: one camera will be focussed on your baby's face, one on your face, and one will be placed approximately 10-12 feet from you and your baby to capture the entire feed. The researchers will step away during the feeding session so that you and your baby can stick to your usual feeding practices. The researchers will give you a sign and ask you to hold it up at the beginning, and again at the end of the feed to signal the start and end of the video. Any video footage not within this feeding window will not be analysed and will be permanently deleted.

Either before or after the breastfeed, we will ask you to fill out a short questionnaire to collect information about you and your baby, including your age and how many children you have, and your baby's age and sex.

Taking part in this study is voluntary. You do not need to answer any questions that you don't feel comfortable answering. You may choose not to take part or may leave the study at any time and do not have to give a reason for your decision.

### **Confidentiality**

Your confidentiality will be respected; your records will be kept in a locked cabinet in the Department of Applied Human Nutrition at Mount Saint Vincent University. The video recordings will be stored on a university-based, password-protected server. You will be assigned a unique study number as a participant in this study. Only this number will be used on any research-related information collected about you during the course of this study, so that your identity [i.e. your name or any other information that could identify you] as a participant in this study will be kept confidential. Information that contains your personal information (such as this consent form) will

remain only with the Principal Investigator. The list that matches your name to the unique study number that is used on your research-related information will not be removed or released.

Only the research team will view and analyze the videos recorded as part of this study. The results of the study may be presented at scientific meetings and/or published in a scientific journal. If the results are published, only group values will be reported. All data will be kept for a minimum of five years and then securely destroyed.

#### Option to use your videos for educational purposes

For the purposes of this research project, all videos will be viewed by the research team only. However, some women may choose to provide permission for these videos to be used for educational purposes, such as showing clips of the videos in relevant university classes to teach students about infant feeding, or for the production of a future educational movie clip. For example, nutrition students may need to explain good feeding behaviours in their future careers; if we capture you interacting with your baby in a positive way, it could be a terrific, and highly memorable, teaching tool to help these students remember this positive behaviour. Note that this is a possible secondary use of the video recordings and is in no way required for your participation in this study. If you would like to provide this permission to use these videos, please indicate this on the last page of this consent form.

#### Risks

We do not believe there are any risks involved with participation in this study.

#### Benefits

You will not receive direct benefits from participating in this study. You will have the benefit on contributing to research; in this study we hope this information can be used to inform future research, or potentially even future education programs about the feeding of young children. If you would like, we will provide you with a copy of the feeding session videos through a password-protected online file-sharing system run through Mount Saint Vincent University.

#### Questions and further information

Participation is completely voluntary. Also, you have the option to stop participating and withdraw from the study at any time without any penalty or concern. If you have any questions or would like further information concerning this research, please do not hesitate to contact Dr. Kyly Whitfield, the Principal Investigator, at kyly.whitfield@msvu.ca, or by phone at (902) 457-5978. If you have questions about how this study is being conducted and wish to speak with someone who is not directly involved in the study, you may contact the MSVU Research Office at (902) 457-6350 or via e-mail at research@msvu.ca.

# **Participants Rights**

By accepting the terms and conditions, you indicate that you have understood the information regarding participation in the research study and agree that you will participate. Again, you are free to withdraw from the study at any time. By accepting the terms and conditions, you indicate that you understand that for purposes of the research, if you choose to withdraw from the study at any time, you may do so without any problems. You also indicate that you are aware that the researchers may publish the study results in scientific journals, keeping your identity confidential. This study has been explained to you and you have been given the chance to ask questions about taking part in this study. If you have questions you can ask Dr. Kyly Whitfield at (902) 457-5978.

# **Research Results**

If you wish, a summary of the study results can be provided. They will be available around one year after the end of the study. The ethical components of this research study have been reviewed by the University Research Ethics Board and found to be in compliance with Mount Saint Vincent University's Research Ethics Policy.

### **Consent Form for Research Participation**

# PARTICIPANT AUTHORIZATION:

I have read or had read to me this information and authorization form and have had the chance to ask questions which have been answered to my satisfaction before moving forward. I understand the nature of the study and I understand the potential risks. I understand that I have the right to withdraw from the study at any time without any problems. I have received a copy of the Consent Form for future reference. I freely agree to participate in this research study.

Name of Participant: \_\_\_\_\_ Date: \_\_\_\_\_

Signature:\_\_\_\_\_

Would you like to receive a summary of the study results when they are available?						
YesNo						
Would you like to receive a copy of your feeding session video?						
YesNo						
If yes to either, please include your email address below. Files will be shared through a secure, password-protected file sharing system called <i>OneDrive</i> housed at Mount Saint Vincent University:						
Do you provide permission for the video-recordings of you and your baby to be repurposed for educational purposes (e.g. viewing in university classes, for the production of an educational video, etc) after the research study is complete? YesNo						
Name of Participant: Date:						
Signature:						

# STATEMENT BY PERSON PROVIDING INFORMATION ON STUDY AND OBTAINING CONSENT

I have explained the nature and demands of the research study and judge that the participant named above understands the nature and demands of the study. I have explained the nature of the consent process to the participant and judge that they understand that participation is voluntary and that they may withdraw at any time from participating.

Name of Person Explaining Consent: \_\_\_\_\_

Date: \_\_\_\_\_ Signature:\_\_\_\_\_

# Appendix C: English Cambodian study consent form

CONSENT FORM: A cross-cultural assessment of the feeding environment and maternal-child interactions during breastfeeding in the first 6 months



This form provides information about the study entitled *A cross-cultural assessment of the feeding environment and maternal-child interactions during breastfeeding in the first 6 months.* Before you decide if you want to participate, it is important that you understand the purpose of the study, the risks and benefits, and what you will be asked to do.

*Who is conducting the study?* Researchers in the Department of Applied Human Nutrition at Mount Saint Vincent University and Helen Keller International are conducting this study. A grant from Mount Saint Vincent University is funding this study. This study is to be completed by Dr. Kyly Whitfield and Mr. Hou Kroeun, researchers who study nutrition and infant feeding, who have no conflicts of interest to report.

*Purpose of the research:* Human milk is the optimal food for babies, but infant formula is a more common food in many high-income countries like Canada. An unsupportive culture around breastfeeding is a key barrier to improving breastfeeding rates in high-income countries like Canada. On the flip side, breastfeeding seems to be normal, and expected, in low-income countries like Cambodia. To date there have been no cultural comparisons of actual breastfeeding practices between high- and low- or middle-income countries. Given the cultural, economic, and social differences between Canada and Cambodia, a cross-cultural comparison of breastfeeding practices may provide an opportunity to share 'lessons learned' between both countries

We will ask to visit your home to video-record you breastfeeding your baby as you normally would. We will invite 50 Canadian and 50 Cambodian women to participate. Participation in this study is entirely voluntary and will not cost you anything. As a thank you for your time and participation, you will receive a gift of a sarong and laundry soap at the end of the visit.

# Study Procedure

# Who can participate?

To participate in this study you must simply already be a participant in the ongoing study entitled *Trial of thiamine supplementation in Cambodia*.

# What will participation in this study look like?

If you wish to participate in this study, we will ask to visit your home to video-record you feeding your baby, as you normally would. The researcher will set up 3 video cameras in the space of your choosing: one camera will be focussed on your baby's face, one on your face, and one will be placed approximately 10-12 feet from you and your baby to capture the entire feed. The researchers will step away during the feeding session so that you and your baby can stick to

your usual feeding practices. The researchers will give you a sign and ask you to hold it up at the beginning, and again at the end of the feed to signal the start and end of the video. Any video footage not within this feeding window will not be analysed and will be permanently deleted. We will access some information about you and your baby that we already collected at the very beginning of the study, including your age and how many children you have, and your babies age and sex. Taking part in this study is voluntary. You may choose not to take part or may leave the study at any time and do not have to give a reason for your decision.

# Confidentiality

Your confidentiality will be respected; your records will be saved on a secure digital platform, a university-based, password-protected server. You have been assigned a unique study number as a participant in this study. Only this number will be used on any research-related information collected about you during the course of this study, so that your identity [i.e. your name or any other information that could identify you] as a participant in this study will be kept confidential. Information that contains your personal information (such as this consent form) will remain only with the Principal Investigator. The list that matches your name to the unique study number that is used on your research-related information will not be removed or released. Only the research team will view and analyze the videos recorded as part of this study. The results of the study may be presented at scientific meetings and/or published in a scientific journal. If the results are published, only group values will be reported. All data will be kept for a minimum of five years and then securely destroyed.

# Option to use your videos for educational purposes

For the purposes of this research project, all videos will be viewed by the research team only. However, some women may choose to provide permission for these videos to be used for educational purposes, such as showing clips of the videos in relevant university classes to teach students about infant feeding, or for the production of a future educational movie clip. <u>Note</u> <u>that this is a possible secondary use of the video recordings, and is in no way required for your</u> <u>participation in this study.</u> If you would like to provide this permission to use these videos, please indicate this on the last page of this consent form.

# **Risks and Benefits**

We do not believe there are any risks involved with participation in this study. You will not receive direct benefits from participating in this study. You will have the benefit of contributing to research; in this study we hope this information can be used to inform future research, or potentially to improve breastfeeding practices in high-income countries like Canada.

# What happens after the study finishes?

We will return to your village after the study is complete to share the results of the study.

Questions and further information

Participation is completely voluntary. Also, you have the option to stop participating and withdraw from the study at any time without any penalty or concern.

If you have any questions or would like further information concerning this research, please do not hesitate to contact study co-investigator Mr. Hou Kroeun at XXX XXX XXX.

If you have questions about how this study is being conducted and wish to speak with someone who is not directly involved in the study, you may contact the MSVU Research Office at +1 902 457-6350 or via e-mail at <u>research@msvu.ca</u>



Consent Form for Research Participation

I have listened to, or read, and understood the information provided on this consent form. I have had sufficient time to consider the information provided and to ask for advice (if needed).

I have had the opportunity to ask questions and have received a satisfactory response to my questions.

I understand that all of the information collected will be kept confidential and that the results of this study will only be used for scientific objectives.

I understand that participation in this study is voluntary and that I am completely free to refuse to participate or to withdraw from this study at any time.

I understand that I am not waiving any of my legal rights as a result of signing this consent form. I have listened to, or read, the information on this form and I freely consent to participate in this study.

I have been told that I will receive a dated and signed copy of this form.

I consent to myself and my infant participating in this study.

Participant's name

Child's name

Signature

Date

Do you provide permission for the video-recording of you and your baby to be repurposed for educational purposes (e.g. viewing in university classes, for the production of an educational video, etc) after the research study is complete?

\_\_\_\_ Yes \_\_\_\_ No

Signature

Date

Name of person obtaining consent consent

Signature of person obtaining

### **Appendix D: Study questionnaire**

Only

	Staff Use
Subject ID:	_
Date: (DD/MM/YYYY) _	//
Time: : AM / 1	PM

#### SECTION 1: SOCIODEMOGRAPHIC INFORMATION

- 1. What is your date of birth? (DD/MM/YYYY)
- 2. What is your marital status?
  - a. Married
  - b. Common-law
  - c. Divorced/Separated
  - d. Single
  - e. Other: \_\_\_\_\_
  - f. Prefer not to answer
- 3. You may belong to one or more racial or cultural groups on the following list. Are you: *(Please check all that apply.)* 
  - □ White
  - □ Chinese
  - South Asian (e.g. East Indian, Pakistani, Sri Lankan)
  - Black
  - □ Filipino
  - Latin American
  - Southeast Asian (e.g. Cambodian, Indonesian, Laotian, Vietnamese)
  - Arab

- West Asian (e.g. Afghan, Iranian)
- □ Japanese
- □ Korean
- □ First Nations (North American Indian)
- Métis
- □ Inuk (Inuit)
- Other: \_\_\_\_\_
- Don't know
- □ Prefer not to answer
- 4. Your baby may belong to one or more racial or cultural groups on the following list. Is he or she: (*Please check all that apply.*)
  - □ White
  - □ Chinese
  - South Asian (e.g. East Indian, Pakistani, Sri Lankan)
  - Black
  - □ Filipino
  - Latin American
  - Southeast Asian (e.g. Cambodian, Indonesian, Laotian, Vietnamese)
  - Arab

- □ West Asian (e.g. Afghan, Iranian)
- □ Japanese
- □ Korean
- □ First Nations (North American Indian)
- Métis
- □ Inuk (Inuit)
- Other: \_\_\_\_
- Don't know
- □ Prefer not to answer

- 5. What is the highest level of education you have completed?
  - a. Some high school education
  - b. High school diploma
  - c. College degree
  - d. Undergraduate degree
  - e. Graduate degree
  - f. Other: \_\_\_\_\_
  - g. Prefer not to answer

#### 6. What is your household's total annual income?

- a. Less than \$10,000
- b. 10,000 to \$19,999
- c. \$20,000 to \$29,999
- d.
   \$30,000 to \$39,999

   e.
   \$40,000 to \$49,999

   f.
   \$50,000 to \$59,999

- g. \$60,000 to \$69,999 h. \$70,000 to \$79,999 i. \$80,000 to \$89,999
- j. \$90,000 to \$99,999 k. \$100,000 to \$149,999
- l. \$150,000 or more
- m. Prefer not to answer

## SECTION 2: ANTENATAL CARE AND DELIVERY

- 7. How many pregnancies have you had? \_\_\_\_\_ pregnancies
- births 8. How many live births have you had?
- 9. Infants date of birth (DD/MM/YYY):
- 10. Infant sex:
  - a. Male
  - b. Female

11. Infant birth weight: \_\_\_\_\_kg OR \_\_\_\_lb and \_\_\_\_ oz

- \_\_\_\_\_ cm / inches (circle one) 12. Infant birth length:
- 13. Infant head circumference at birth: \_\_\_\_\_ cm / inches (circle one)

\_\_\_/\_\_\_/

## SECTION 3: INFANT AND YOUNG CHILD FEEDING PRACTICES

- 14. Who is your infant's primary caregiver?
  - a. Yourself (mother)
  - b. Other: \_\_\_\_\_

- 15. What foods has your baby ever eaten? (Please check all that apply.)
  - breast milk
    breast milk substitute (infant formula)
    water
    cow's milk
    goat's milk
    soy milk
    almond milk
    medicine, such as oral rehydration salts
    baby food
    other solid food
    other: \_\_\_\_\_\_

16. Which foods did your infant consume in the last week? (Please check all that apply.)

breast milk	almond milk
breast milk substitute (infant formula)	medicine, such as oral rehydration
water	baby food
cow's milk	other solid food
goat's milk	other:
soy milk	

17. How often in the last week did your infant consume food or drink <u>other than</u> breastmilk? *Answer '0' if baby is exclusively breastfed* \_\_\_\_\_\_ instances

# Thank you for your participation!

salts

# Appendix E: NCAST Caregiver/Parent-Child Feeding Scale letter of reliability



December 11, 2019

Hillary Fry,

Congratulations upon successfully completing your reliability in the NCAST Feeding scale and for your pursuit of excellence in your practice.

Please keep this with your records, as this will be your only official verification of your NCAST Feeding scale certification at the practice level.

Good luck with your work.

Sincerely,

Denise Findlay Director of Education



University of Washington • School of Nursing • Center on Human Development and Disability • Box 357920 Seattle, WA 98195-7920 • 206-543-8528 • FAX 206-685-3284 • e-mail: pcrp@uw.edu • www.pcrprograms.org Appendix F: Double-sided sign to signal beginning and end of video-viewing

# START VIEWING VIDEO

# **MAMA Lab**



# STOP VIEWING VIDEO





# Appendix G: Breastfeeding Video Translation Form

Participant ID: Date of Translation: Name of Translator:

Time	Khmer to English translation	Mom's tone was:
		Пнарру
		Angry
		Neutral
		Пнарру
		Angry
		Neutral
		Пнарру
		Angry
		Neutral
		Пнарру
		Angry
		Neutral
		Пнарру
		Angry
		Neutral
		Пнарру
		Angry
		Neutral
		Пнарру
		Angry
		Neutral

1. a) Did Mom sing?	Yes	
	No	
b) What did she sing about?		
2. Mom praises the child or the	Yes	Ex. "You have such a nice smile"
child's behaviour	No	"You're such a good girl today"
3. Caregiver avoids <b>consistent</b>	Yes	<b>Consistently</b> and intentionally mispronounces words
use of baby talk during the	No	or uses improper grammar.
feeding.		Ex. "do you want your milky-wilky?"

# Appendix H: MSVU REB Certificate of Ethics Clearance



University Research Ethics Board (UREB)

#### **Certificate of Research Ethics Clearance**

Clearance	Secondary Data Clearance	Renewal	Modification	Change to Study Personnel

 Effective Date
 January 21, 2018
 Expiry Date
 January 20, 2020

File #:	2018-120
Title of project:	A cross-cultural assessment of the feeding environment and maternal-child
	interactions during breastfeeding in the first 6 months
Researcher(s):	Kyly Whitfield
Supervisor (if applicable):	n/a
Co-Investigators:	Hou Kroeun
Version :	1

The University Research Ethics Board (UREB) has reviewed the above named research proposal and confirms that it respects the *Tri-Council Policy Statement: Ethical Conduct for Research Involving Humans* and Mount Saint Vincent University's policies, procedures and guidelines regarding the ethics of research involving human participants. This certificate of research ethics clearance is valid for a period of **one year** from the date of issue.

Researchers are reminded of the following requirements:							
Changes to Protocol	Any changes to approved protocol must be reviewed <u>and</u> approved by the UREB <b>prior</b> to their						
	implementation.						
	Form: REB.FORM.002	Info: REB.SOP.113	Policy: REB.POL.003				
Changes to	Any changes to approved person	Any changes to approved persons with access to research data must be reported to the UREB					
Research Personnel	immediately.						
	Form: REB.FORM.002	Info: REB.SOP.113	Policy: REB.POL.003				
Annual Renewal	Annual renewals are contingent upon an annual report submitted to the UREB prior to the						
	expiry date as listed above. You may renew up to four times, at which point the file must be						
	closed and a new application submitted for review.						
	Form: REB.FORM.003	Info: REB.SOP.116	Policy: REB.POL.003				
Final Report	A final report is due on or before the expiry date.						
	Form: REB.FORM.004	Info: REB.SOP.116	Policy: REB.POL.003				
Privacy Breach	Researchers must inform the UREB immediately and submit the Privacy Breach form. The						
	breach will be investigated by the REB and the FOIPOP Officer.						
	Form: REB.FORM.015						
Unanticipated	Researchers must inform the UREB immediately and submit a report to the UREB within seven						
Research Event	(7) working days of the event.						
	Form: REB.FORM.008	Info: REB.SOP.115	Policy: REB.POL.003				
Adverse Research	Researchers must inform the UF	REB immediately and subm	it a report to the UREB within two				
Event	(2) working days of the event.		-				
	Form: REB.FORM.007	Info: REB.SOP.114	Policy: REB.POL.003				

\*For more information: http://www.msvu.ca/ethics

Daniel Seguin, Chair University Research Ethics Board

Halifax Nova Scotia B3M 2J6 Canada Tel 902 457 6350 • msvu.ca/ethics

### **Appendix I: NECHR Ethics Clearance Certificate**



ព្រះពជាណាចក្រកម្ពុជា KINGDOM OF CAMBODIA ឋាត សាសនា ព្រះមហាក្សត្រ NATION RELIGION KING ÷...

28 anna is and gir highir an oab

Phnom Penh February 25, 2019

3

Dr. Kyly Whitfield

Project: Request for amendment of the study protocol entitled: "Trial of thiamine supplementation in Cambodia. Version Nº 2.1, dated 24th July 2018" to "Trial of thiamine supplementation in Cambodia. Version Nº3.1, dated 15th January 2019

Reference: 22<sup>nd</sup> February 2019 NECHR meeting minute

#### Dear Dr. Kyly Whitfield,

I am pleased to notify you that your request for amendment of the study protocol entitled: "Trial of thiamine supplementation in Cambodia. Version Nº 2.1, dated 24<sup>th</sup> July 2018" to "Trial of thiamine supplementation in Cambodia. Version N°3.1, dated 15<sup>th</sup> January 2019" has been approved by National Ethics Committee for Health Research (NECHR) in the meeting on 22nd February 2019. This approval is valid for twelve months after the approval date.

The Principal Investigator of the project shall submit following document to the committee's secretariat at the National Institute of Public Health at #80 Samdach Penn Nouth Blvd, Sangkat Boeungkok2, Khan Tuol Kok, Phnom Penh. (Tel: 012-842-442, 012-528-789,012-203-382. Email: sarayvannat@gmail.com, nouthsarida@gmail.com ):

- Annual progress report
- · Final scientific report
- Patient/participant feedback (if any) ٠
- Analyzing serious adverse events report (if applicable)

The Principal Investigator should be aware that there might be site monitoring visits at any time from NECHR team during the project implementation and should provide full cooperation to the team.

#### Regards,

Chairman

#### Prof. ENG HUOT

ឡត៌លេខ៨០,វិថីសម្តេច ម៉ែន នុត (២៨៩) សង្កាត់បឹងកត់២ ខណ្ឌ ទួលគោត តដណនីភ្នំពេញ, ទូសើព្ទ (៨៩៥-០១២) ៨៩២ ៤៩២, (៨៩៥-០១២) ៥២៨ ៧៨៩, (៨៩៥-០១២) ២០៣ ៣៩២) Lot #80, Samdach Penn Nouth Blvd (289), Sangkat Boeungkok2, Khan Tuol Kork, Phnom Penh, Cambodia. Tel: (855-012) 842 442, (855-012) 528 789, (855-012) 203 382

102